

Studies of colloids and their importance for repository performance assessment

Marcus Laaksoharju¹, Claude Degueldre², Christina Skårman¹

- 1 GeoPoint AB, Sollentuna, Sweden
- 2 University of Geneva, Switzerland

December 1995

SVENSK KÄRNBRÄNSLEHANTERING AB

SWEDISH NUCLEAR FUEL AND WASTE MANAGEMENT CO

P.O.BOX 5864 S-102 40 STOCKHOLM SWEDEN PHONE +46 8 665 28 00 TELEX 13108 SKB FAX +46 8 661 57 19

STUDIES OF COLLOIDS AND THEIR IMPORTANCE FOR REPOSITORY PERFORMANCE ASSESSMENT

Marcus Laaksoharju¹, Claude Degueldre², Christina Skårman¹

- 1 GeoPoint AB, Sollentuna, Sweden
- 2 University of Geneva, Switzerland

December 1995

This report concerns a study which was conducted for SKB. The conclusions and viewpoints presented in the report are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily coincide with those of the client.

Information on SKB technical reports from1977-1978 (TR 121), 1979 (TR 79-28), 1980 (TR 80-26), 1981 (TR 81-17), 1982 (TR 82-28), 1983 (TR 83-77), 1984 (TR 85-01), 1985 (TR 85-20), 1986 (TR 86-31), 1987 (TR 87-33), 1988 (TR 88-32), 1989 (TR 89-40), 1990 (TR 90-46), 1991 (TR 91-64), 1992 (TR 92-46), 1993 (TR 93-34) and 1994 (TR 94-33) is available through SKB.

STUDIES OF COLLOIDS AND THEIR IMPORTANCE FOR REPOSITORY PERFORMANCE ASSESSMENT

December 1995

Marcus Laaksoharju, GeoPoint AB, Sollentuna, Sweden Claude Degueldre, University of Geneva, Switzerland Christina Skårman, GeoPoint AB, Sollentuna, Sweden

Keywords: colloid concentrations, shallow and deep groundwater systems, crystalline bedrock, performance assessment, reversible and irreversible sorption, present and changing hydrochemical situations, glaciation and deglaciation scenario

ABSTRACT

English

The processes, parameters and data used to evaluate the potential of nuclide transport by a colloid facilitated mechanism are reviewed and discussed in this report. Both steady-state (present situation) and possible future non-steady-state (changing situation) hydrogeochemistry in the geosphere are covered.

In the steady-state scenario, the colloid (clay, silica, iron(III) hydroxide) concentration is around 20-45 μ g•l⁻¹ which is considered to be a low value. The low colloid concentration is justified by the large attachment factor to the rock which reduces the stability of the colloids in the aquifer. Both reversible and irreversible sorption processes are reviewed.

In the non-steady-state scenario, changes of hydrogeochemical properties may induce larger colloid concentrations. This increase of concentration is however limited and relaxation is always observed after any change. Emphasis is placed on the glaciation-deglaciation scenario.

Swedish

Kända processer, parametrar och data har använts för att utvärdera kolloidtransport både under nu rådande och framtida föränderliga grundvattenförhållanden.

Under rådande förhållanden är kolloidhalten av storleksordningen 20-45 μ g•l⁻¹. Kolloiderna består av ler-, kisel- och järnhydroxidpartiklar. Den låga kolloidhalten förklaras av att kolloiderna fastnar på bergytor. Både reversibel och icke reversibel sorption har undersökts.

Om grundvattenförhållandena förändras kan stora mängder kolloider bildas. Denna ökning är dock tidsbegränsad och en relaxtionsfas inträder relativt snabbt. Dylika förändringar kan uppträda t.ex. i samband med isavsmältning efter en glaciation.

CONTENTS

ABSTRACT	ii
CONTENTS	iii
SUMMARY	iv
	1
2. COLLOIDS IN THE GEOSPHERE, STEADY STATE APPROACH	4
 2.1 SWEDISH COLLOID RESULTS 2.1.1 Methodology and data production 2.1.2 Statistical modelling of the existing inorganic colloid data 2.1.3 Results and discussion 2.1.4 Comparison with results from Canada and Switzerland 	4 4 5 8 12
2.2 STABILITY AND MOBILITY 2.2.1 Colloid stability 2.2.2 Colloid mobility	13 13 14
2.3 MECHANISMS FOR UPTAKE OF RADIONUCLIDES ON COLLOIDS 2.3.1 Reversible sorption 2.3.2 Irreversibility	15 15 16
3. OTHER COLLOID GENERATION AND TRANSPORT MECHANISMS, NON STEADY STATE APPROACH.	18
3.1 PHYSICAL CHANGE	19
3.1.1 Change of flow rate	19
3.1.3 Change of temperature	20
3.2 CHEMICAL CHANGES 3.2.1 Change of pH 3.2.2 Change of pe 3.2.3 Change of ionic strength	21 21 21 21
3.3 EFFECT OF COUPLED PROCESSES 3.3.1 Coupling of physical processes 3.3.2 Coupling of chemical processes	23 23 23
3.4 RELAXATION PROCESS	25
4. EFFECT OF DEGLACIATION	27
5. CONCLUSIONS	30
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	31
REFERENCES	32
APPENDIX 1	37
APPENDIX 2	64

SUMMARY

This report evaluates colloid data and processes which can be used in radionuclide transport modelling in the Swedish performance assessment of a high level waste repository. Two different scenarios in the geosphere are discussed: a steady-state situation and a non-steady-state situation in the aquifer including gradient and temporal changes of hydrogeochemical conditions.

In the steady-state scenario, the Swedish granitic saline and non-saline groundwaters have a median colloid content of 20-45 μ g·l⁻¹ for 50-500nm colloid sizes respectively. This result which has been corrected for disturbance (artefact) of precipitation of calcite and sulphur compounds is comparable to the Swiss colloid concentration in deep granitic groundwaters. The Swedish colloids consist of clay, silica and iron(III) hydroxide colloids. Their stability and transport properties, which are closely linked, are discussed in this report. In relatively saline water, the expected attachment factor α of the colloids to the host rock is relatively high, justifying their low concentration. The sorption properties of safety relevant nuclide on the colloid phase are considered in this report. Reversible sorption is limited, with distribution coefficient values Kp of around 10^6 g·ml⁻¹ for 20nm colloids. However, irreversible sorption may take place eg, on clay colloids. This new data (eg, the new colloid concentration of 20 μ g·l⁻¹ which is one order of magnitude smaller than that estimated earlier) may be used for the safety assessment study in a steady-state scenario.

In the non-steady-state scenario, the impact of physical and/or chemical changes and gradients in the aquifer on the colloid concentration is discussed. Examples of single processes are presented. Coupled processes are also studied with emphasis on the glaciation-deglaciation scenario. In this context, the effect of water flow rate changes (physical) coupled with salinity changes (chemical) are considered. Changes of colloid concentrations as a result of a potential meltwater inflow cannot be modelled. In the field and laboratory where large changes of hydrochemical conditions may be tested, their effect on the colloid concentration increase is limited to one or two orders of magnitude. In all cases, after such a colloid concentration increase, a relaxation is always observed which brings the colloid concentration back to the same level of concentration that was observed before the disturbance. The new concept of a colloid concentration peak (the same colloid concentration as used in an early study ie, 400 μ g·l⁻¹) as a result of the inflow of meltwater in the geosphere may be utilised for the safety assessment calculation during the meltwater infiltration period only.

With the influx of glacial water, it is expected that the dilution of the deep groundwater is not affected by more than 50% around the repository. In these conditions, the calcium concentration of the mixed water at the near-field/far-field interface is not expected to decrease below 10^{-4} molar. It will always

remain large enough and the attachment factor α of the bentonite particles will also remain large (around 1). The influx of glacial water will not be conducive to the re-suspension of the bentonite in the far-field. During deglaciation, a maximum increase of one order of magnitude of the original colloid concentration may be expected if the gradient and changes are sharp and large enough to destabilise the attached colloids in the aquifer. Even if such a smooth peak in colloid concentration did take place it would be limited in time and space. The original colloid concentration (20 µg•l⁻¹) will always be restored after such an event.

1. INTRODUCTION

A general scenario in all safety assessment studies is that radionuclides released from the waste matrix may contaminate the groundwater at trace level (eg, 10^{-10} molar). Trace element behaviour in water may be affected by their association with the colloid phase. The mobility and apparent solubility of these nuclides could then be enhanced by their speciation changes and their association with colloids.

Since colloids are present in all waters, only groundwater colloids were taken into account in the initial performance assessment studies. Colloid facilitated transport mechanisms were evaluated considering the geosphere as a source of colloids with constant concentration in the groundwater. Their presence is a consequence of solid - water interaction, and they are generated when rocks interact with the groundwater. An attempt to correlate their concentration and their stability is currently in progress (Degueldre, 1995). These studies are difficult because colloid sampling is not always properly carried out and because the uncontaminated colloid concentration obtained may also be a function of the history of the aquifer prior to sampling (McCarthy and Degueldre, 1993). Numerous colloid data are systematically affected by interfering phases such as precipitates which are generated during sample preparation or by additional components induced by perturbation in the aquifer during water collection. These perturbing phases are often erroneously measured as colloids and thereby increase the concentration recorded. They are called artefacts.

In order to assess the colloid concentration results, **colloid stability** was studied to justify their concentration value in groundwaters (Liklema, 1978; Degueldre, 1995). It was shown that the more stable the colloids, the more they occur. Colloid stability may be quantified experimentally by studying the effect of pH or ion concentration on model colloid populations. It may also be estimated by using the DLVO (Dejarguin-Landau-Verwey-Overbeek) theory (Fusch, 1934; Ruckenstein and Prieve, 1973) or by applying other advanced theories such as Secondary-Minimum-Monte-Carlo-Simulation (SMMCS) (pers. com. O'Melia, 1994). However, the use of these theories is restricted and it remains difficult to explain real systems such as colloids in the hydrogeochemical environment (Grauer, 1993).

Colloid mobility is required to allow a colloid facilitated transport of radionuclides which is relevant to safety assessment. This is a function of the pathways and porosity of the system (Toran and Palumbo, 1992) as well as of both colloid and groundwater compositions.

The groundwater colloids themselves are not important for a performance assessment. It is the transport in their contaminated form which is important. The contamination of the colloids is a result of the sorption of relevant radionuclides onto them. The **sorption processes** onto the colloids must therefore be understood. In mineralised groundwater, surface complexations are the strongest sorption mechanisms because ion exchanges of radionuclides compete with that of inactive ions. The reversibility of the uptake process is of prime importance because the contaminated colloids when they reach the clean aquifer can decontaminate and then be transported further in an uncontaminated form.

The literature and **preliminary model** studies for safety assessment available today mainly deal with a constant colloid concentration in the aquifer (van der Lee et al., 1994; Vuorinen, 1987; Smith and Degueldre, 1991; Grindrod and Worth, 1990).

A global conservative migration scenario describing water in contact with the waste and it's migration through the far-field was presented by SKB (Allard et al., 1991). It takes into account:

• the irreversible sorption of nuclides on groundwater colloids present at a constant concentration of 100 μ g•l⁻¹ and a maximum concentration of 400 μ g•l⁻¹,

• a colloid retention of zero (no colloid attachment on the host rock),

• Kp values for the sorption of nuclides onto these colloids are however estimated on the basis of Kd values for the sorption of these nuclides onto larger particles,

• the water flowing straight to a well where the water is directly used for human consumption.

For this scenario, a dose was calculated for each nuclide leached from a typical SKB waste package. It was shown that the individual dose for humans drinking this well water is below the legal concentration limit.

In laboratory and field tests it was observed that the colloid concentration may be enhanced temporally when the hydrogeochemical **conditions change**. For example, when the groundwater pumping rate changes or when a salinity gradient is imposed through a porous rock sample, particles are freed in the collected water. This has been neglected in earlier safety studies. A novel approach in this performance assessment study is to consider transient phenomena, bearing in mind that the mechanisms of colloid generation include coupled processes induced by chemical and physical gradients or changes. Each interface eg, matrix-canister, canister-bentonite, bentonite near- and/or far-field is also affected by gradients of temperature, pressure, and chemical components (pH, pe). In this study the colloid generation is actually considered between the near-field/far-field interface, and, in the far-field (rock/water interface). The bentonite barrier is assumed to act as a colloid filter for the corrosion generated colloids (from the repository waste and the canister).

Since the deep aquifer can be affected by water mixing processes as a consequence of **glaciation-deglaciation**, the input of fresh water in the geosphere should change the ionic strength of the water. At the near-field/far-field interface this change may therefore generate a suspension of the

bentonite particles from the near-field. Furthermore, canister corrosion may induce gas production. Thus the recent concept of colloid transport at the gas-water interface must also be considered. These approaches must be discussed in a realistic way and the limitation of each process must be carefully evaluated.

The first part of this report reviews the current Swedish colloid results using statistical analysis to track artefacts and to derive in situ colloid concentrations. These results are subsequently compared to those reported in international colloid studies. This work is relevant for performance assessment because it considers accurate colloid data and discusses processes which stabilise colloids or enhance their generation and transport properties during steady-state conditions. The impact of non-steady-state situations in the aquifer on the colloid population is evaluated and discussed in the second part of this report.

2. COLLOIDS IN THE GEOSPHERE, STEADY STATE APPROACH

Constant groundwater flow and no variations in the concentration of groundwater components are assumed in this Section. Colloids from the near-field are not discussed here.

2.1 SWEDISH COLLOID RESULTS

2.1.1 Methodology and data production

Colloid sampling and characterisation was recently reviewed by McCarthy and Degueldre (1993). It was pointed out that sampling must be optimised in all cases prior to characterisation. Today various techniques (including single particle counting to colloid bulk analysis) are available involving on-site sampling and characterisation on-line or off-line. For example, samples can be taken on site and characterised directly at the site by light scattering. Alternatively samples can be separated by filtration and filters can be sent for characterisation to external laboratories. In all cases artefact tracking is required (see also Degueldre et al., 1990) for example, the volume of the groundwater sample and how this affects the colloid concentration. The analytical procedure of the characterisation must be sensitive enough to detect elements at trace level (eg, ICP or XRF).

Deep granitic groundwaters in Sweden have been analysed for a period of ten years for their content of natural colloids using an on-line filtering system isolated from the influence of the atmosphere.

The colloid concentration of deep groundwaters is usually around the $\mu g \cdot l^{-1}$ level and thus the contamination risks are obvious during water sampling and colloid sample preparation. "Unnatural" particles can be generated, even proceeding to on-line sample preparation. The sampling errors are due to: excessively high or low pump rates, contamination from borehole activities, complex hydrological situations, contamination from tubes varying the composition of the groundwater, air contamination (O₂ uptake), losses or uptake of CO₂, aggregation-coagulation effects, long storage times prior to analyses, analytical errors etc. Some errors in the sampling and analysis of colloids are easy to avoid, others are difficult or impossible to evaluate. These problems have been addressed among others by Laaksoharju et al. (1994).

The method generally used in the Swedish program has been **on-line filtering**. The same volume of water was passed through each filter in the order of 400, 200 and 50nm. Filters, particularly the finer ones, often became clogged and this created problems during sampling and adversely affected the size distribution. The filters used were made of polycarbonate. The Al, Si, S, Ca, Mn and Fe contents were determined with energy dispersive XRF (X-Ray Fluorescence). The quantities of analysed elements on the filters were recalculated in μ g•l⁻¹ (ppb) considering the water flow through the filters. The final element concentration was corrected for any enhancement of a given element, obtained by running reference blank filters. Improved methods including N_2 -atmosphere, smaller filtered volumes, single filters, particle counting etc. has been used recently in the Swedish programme (Laaksoharju et al. in Banwart ed., 1995). The results from colloid analyses evaluated here are mostly from earlier SKB campaigns. All information has been extracted from GEOTAB, the SKB database.

2.1.2 Statistical modelling of the existing inorganic colloid data

GEOTAB contains geological, hydrological and geochemical data from the last 10 years of investigations. The groundwater data from the following investigation sites have been compiled: Taavinunnanen, Kamlunge, Gideå, Svartboberget, Finnsjön, Fjällveden, Kråkemåla, and the Äspö area. From this material only Finnsjön and the Äspö area contained complete colloid data and stable isotopes in the groundwaters. The material used contained data from 10 different boreholes, 5 different places (Laxemar, Ävrö, Äspö, Finnsjön and the Redox zone), 28 different observations and a total number of 84 analyses consisting of: Al, Ca, Mn, S, Si and Fe of the colloid phase isolated on the filters. These samples were generally produced during the last 5 years and were of a higher quality than the earlier sampling. The analytical material used is depicted as matrix scatter plots in Appendix 1.

In order to sort the colloid material, various groundwaters have to be classified. Principal Component Analysis (PCA) which is a standard multivariate technique was used. The strength of this approach is that several or all variables in a data matrix can be examined simultaneously. Greater resolution is possible and the character of the data in a general data matrix is therefore more easily identified than using univariate analysis, where only one variable is compared at a time (Wold, 1987). This technique has been used earlier at Äspö to classify and compare groundwater data (Laaksoharju and Nilsson, 1989; Laaksoharju, 1990; Smellie and Laaksoharju, 1992). The major element concentrations: Cl, Ca, Na, Mg, K, SO₄, HCO₃, and the isotopes ²H, ¹⁸O and ³H have been used in the Principal Component Analysis of the data material. These components are known from other studies to describe most of the variability in the data. The result of the PCA-analysis and the identified end-members is shown in Figure 2-1.



Figure 2-1. Principal Component plot based on the major element concentrations and isotopes $({}^{2}H, {}^{3}H, {}^{18}O)$ from GEOTAB. The internal relationship of the main groundwater types found in Sweden is shown. The arrow indicates the evolution path that contains most of the colloid sampling (along the shallow-deep saline groundwater). The weights for the different terms are shown in the equations for the first and second Principal Components respectively. These components together account for 70% of the variability, or the information in the data.

The selected end-members in Figure 2-1 represent extreme waters found in Swedish granitic formation. The Glacial end-member has been determined as an old glacial water based on the stable isotope values which indicate cold climate recharge ($^{18}O = -15.8$ SMOW and $^{2}H = -124.8$ SMOW) in combination with an apparent 14C age of 31,365 years (Smellie and Laaksoharju, 1992). This type of water is found in Äspö KAS03:129-134m. Deep Saline water represents the brine type of water found in KLX02:1631-1681m (Laaksoharju et al., 1995), Baltic sea water represents modern Baltic sea water (SEA01). Modified Baltic Sea water represents an older than modern Baltic sea water obtained in the HRL tunnel below the modern Baltic sea. In this water sulphate reduction may occur (Laaksoharju ed., 1995). The Shallow waters are represented by the water found in HBH02:7.5m. The selected end-members are believed to best represent waters that interact in different degrees and portions in groundwaters sampled in Sweden. The arrow in Figure 2-1 indicates the groundwater evolution path that contains most of the colloid sampling information along the shallow-deep saline groundwater flowpath. This flowpath follows the first Principal Component which has a high loading for Cl. This simply means that the colloid observations can be best separated by using the salinity in the groundwater. The sum of the elements associated with the collo

content in the groundwater (Figure 2-2). This confirms that the colloid material is correlated with the salinity of the groundwater. There seems to be an increase in the colloid content in many of the observations when the salinity of the groundwater is higher than 2000 mg·l⁻¹. The material has therefore been subdivided into non-saline (Cl <2000 mg·l⁻¹) groundwaters and saline (Cl >2000 mg·l⁻¹) groundwaters. The median, minimum, maximum, lower quartile and upper quartile has been calculated for all observations of the non saline and the saline waters in Appendix 2.



Figure 2-2: The sum of the elements associated with the colloid phase is plotted against the Cl content in the groundwater.

The matrix scatter plots in Appendix 1 are an excellent tool to analyse the data with. As an example, some important variables for this study have been extracted from Appendix 1 and are shown in Figure 2-3. This information can be used to demonstrate that the increase of colloid concentration with the salinity of the groundwater is due to calcite precipitation. It is done as follows. First it can be noted that the Ca on the filters (CaP where P = particlebound) correlates with the Cl (see Cl/CaP). The CaP correlates with depth, and waters containing high CaP are generally sampled at large depths (>500m) (see Depth/CaP in Figure 2-3). Exposing a groundwater from a borehole to atmospheric pressure can result in significant gassing/degassing (eg, CO₂) with subsequent changes in the pH and associated changes of the chemical speciation of cations capable of forming carbonate complexes. The partial pressure of carbon dioxide is low in high saline groundwaters and contamination with atmospheric gases can subsequently change the pH which then may cause calcite precipitation (see CO2_G/CaP in Figure 2-3). The calculated saturation index for calcite based on downhole pH measurements has a low correlation with the Ca measured on the filters (see Calcite/CaP in

Figure 2-3). The calcium in the groundwater and on the filter shows a higher degree of correlation (see Ca/CaP in Figure 2-3). This indicates that Ca in the water is the main source for calcium on the filters. The calcium content on the filters is therefore not natural and should be regarded as a sampling artefact.

	DEPTH	CL	CAP	C02_G_	CA	CALCITE
	880					
DEPTH	000000 ° °	°	000 000 000 000 000 000 000 000 000 00	°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°	°€°	୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ
CL	ଌୢଌଌୖୖୖୖ	°	0 00 0 00 00 0 00 00 0 00	° °° [°] °° °°°° °°°	se co	° 2000 800 °
CAP	888888888 88 88	8 8 800 800	CAREAGOO CO C	8 ° 8 ° ° 590 & 695 °		8 8 9 8 9 8 9 8 9 8 9 8 9 8 9 8 9 8 9 8
C02_G_		66889 000 000 000 000 000 000 000 000 000		00000 000000 °	°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°	° °° °° °° °° °° °° °° °° °° °° °° °° °
CA	Grander 000000000000000000000000000000000000	• ⁰⁰	0 00 0 00 0 00 0 00 0 00	0 00 000 0000 0000 0	°	പ്പോക്ക്കാം
CALCITE			8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8	°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°	000000 00000 0000000000000000000000000	000000000 °

Figure 2-3: Correlation between different variables shown as matrix plots extracted from Appendix 1. Calcium concentration associated with the particles (CaP), depth (DEPTH), partial pressure of carbon dioxide (CO2_G), calcium concentration in the water (Ca) and the calculated saturation index for calcite (CALCITE) is shown.

both statistical PHREEQE and using tracking artefacts When (Parkhurst et al., 1987) approaches, it appears that calcite precipitation may be due to sampling artefacts rather than due to mixing with water which is also known to result in calcite precipitation. Mixing should be of less importance since most of the Ca is found in deep stagnant groundwaters and not in shallow or intermediate waters. Chemical changes due to oxidation (eg, HS⁻ yielding SO₄²⁻ and/or colloidal sulphur), can induce sulphate and sulphur precipitation as well as sulphide dissolution. Fe(OH)₃/FeOOH precipitation can also be due to redox changes which could be an effect of sampling (eg, air intrusion, oxygen retention in the equipment).

2.1.3 Results and discussion

The following scoping calculations were made in order to establish a colloid concentration in the non-saline and saline waters found in Sweden. It was assumed that the analysed elements were associated with the following phases: Ca with calcite (calcium carbonate), Fe with goethite (iron oxy-hydroxide), S with pyrite (iron sulphide), Si with quartz (silica oxide), Mn with pyrolusite (manganese oxide) and Al with Al-K-Mg-Illite (clay mineral). These phases are expected to constitute many of the colloid phases found in

granitic groundwater in Sweden. However, SEM/EDS measurements have indicated that the colloids are often conglomerates of phases containing different minor elements (Al, Mg, Fe and S) in association with Ca and Si. A value of the in-situ colloid concentration may still be calculated using the above phases, but the effect from known artefacts must first be compensated for. The major artefact calcite precipitation, may cause co-precipitation of other elements which causes the measured concentration of colloids to be overestimated. One way to make a reasonable and still conservative estimation of in-situ colloid concentration is to omit the load from calcite precipitation.

The second highest colloid load is from S which is also believed to be an artefact. One reason may be due to the overestimation of SP. High sulphur content in the colloid phase is measured in the deep groundwaters and in the shallow groundwaters (Figure 2-4). In the deep groundwaters sulphide present in water oxidises rapidly on the membrane to elemental S and sulphate, producing a covering of sulphur polymer on the filter. In the shallow groundwater which is still anoxic, similar processes may occur although natural oxidation in the upper part of the aquifer cannot totally be ruled out. In the Baltic sea iron sulphide FeS_{0.86} formation has been discussed by Bågander and Carman (1994). An influx of Baltic Sea water has been found at many locations at Äspö (Laaksoharju and Skårman, 1995). This influx could cause a higher sulphur content in the colloid phase. However, one colloid observation in the near vicinity of the Baltic Sea (Figure 2-4) did not support this. This may support the idea that the possible iron sulphide colloids seem to stick to the rock matrix rather than stay in solution. Finally, if S was present as iron sulphide (troilite or pyrite) a correlation between FeP and SP (P =particle bound) would have been found in Appendix 1. This is not the case however. In addition SP values decrease with volume, which indicates an artefact. It must also be noted that traces of non-colloidal sulphate obtained during drying the membrane may also contaminate the membrane prior to XRF analysis.

The load from S on the colloid phase has therefore been diminished in the sum of final particulate material content. Further studies are needed to fully clarify the role of the sulphur-containing colloids.



Figure 2-4: The Principal Component plot has been used to depict groundwaters with high sulphur content (S-coll >100ppb) in the colloid phase and groundwaters with low sulphur content (S-coll <100ppb). High values are obtained in deep and shallow groundwaters, low values in observations affected by the influx of Baltic Sea water.

The calculated colloid concentration, for the non-saline and the saline groundwaters including and then omitting the effect from calcite precipitation and the pyrite component, is presented in Table 2-1. It must be noted that this is coherent with the coagulation theory which foresees a larger colloid concentration in the less saline water.

Table 2-1: Results of element analyses (Al, Ca, Fe, Mn, Si and S) when sampling non-saline and saline groundwaters in Sweden and the calculated colloid concentrations assuming the colloids form distinct phases. The final colloid concentration is calculated by omitting the load from calcite, identified as a major artefact and S (ie, pyrite) as an oxidation artefact.

	[Coll] Non SalineGroundwaters			[Coll] Saline Groundwaters		
	min	max	median	min	max	median
General Conditions						
Cl in the groundwater (mg/L)	73	2010	1455	2800	45500	5035
Depth (m)	70	801	274	50	1563	496
Element analysis (ppb)						
Filter pore size (nm)	50-400	50-400	50-400	50-400	50-400	50-400
Al	0.06	13.00	1.35	0.10	89.00	0.60
Ca	27.50	251.58	78.12	2.10	2330.23	302.50
Fe	0.03	60.00	6.02	0.10	848.00	4.35
Mn	0.03	1.50	0.68	0.08	6.50	0.60
Si	0.60	49.76	5.03	0.10	47.00	1.30
S	0.48	243.47	29.30	0.10	108.15	23.00
Sum	29	619	121	3	3429	332
Calculated colloid phases (ppb)						
Ca as Calcite CaCO3	68.7	628.2	195.1	5.2	5818	755
Fe as Fe(OH)3	0.0	114.8	11.5	0.2	1623	8
S as Pyrite FeS2	1.8	911.0	109.6	0.4	405	86
Si as SiO2	1.3	106.5	10.8	0.2	101	3
Mn as Mn(OH)2	0.0	2.4	1.1	0.1	11	0
Al as K-Mg-Illite clay: K0.6Mg0.25Al2.3Si3.5O10(OH)2	0.9	185.0	19.2	1.4	1266	9
Sum (ppb)	73	1948	347	8	9223	862
Sum (ppb) omitting the Calcite load	4	1320	152	2	3405	107
Sum (ppb) omitting the Calcite and Pyrite load	2	409	43	2	3000	21

Calculations in Table 2-1 show that the major elements forming colloids are, in descending order, calcite (artefact), sulphur, iron and silica. The conclusion is that the inorganic colloid contents in both saline and non-saline water systems have a median colloid content of around 20-45 μ g·l⁻¹ (min. = 2 μ g·l⁻¹, max. = 3000 μ g·l⁻¹) which is in accordance with other studies.

The colloids are composed of iron hydroxides, clay minerals (eg, illite, kaolinite and smectite) and silica/quartz. Humic substances can also appear as colloids or as coatings on inorganic particles. It is important to point out once again that it is difficult to correctly sample and analyse those colloids present in the groundwater. There is a tendency to generate particles by the sampling procedure and concentrations reported by us and others are generally overestimates. Colloidal species which may finally have a role in the migration of radionuclides on a local scale (1km) of the geosphere during thousands of years are the ones that are mainly considered. The colloids of interest for performance safety must therefore be stable and not formed during or after sampling. The ultimate aim is not to describe the colloid concentration in the sample, but rather how the sample reflects the undisturbed in-situ conditions. Therefore the load has been reduced from the artefacts in the final calculations above.

The results reported earlier as colloid concentration values (when the load from artefacts was not completely removed) and which were used in the performance assessment of spent fuel disposal in the SKB-91 study (SKB 91, 1992; Allard et al., 1991) were as follows: a central value of 0.1 mg·l⁻¹ and a maximum value of 0.4 mg·l^{-1} .

These values were used for the calculation of radionuclide transport by colloids. For the calculations it was also necessary to obtain values for the uptake of radionuclides on the natural groundwater colloids. The natural colloid composition was therefore used as a reference in laboratory experiments on radionuclide sorption on colloids.

2.1.4 Comparison with results from Canada and Switzerland

The Swedish colloid results may be compared with those obtained in granitic groundwater from other countries (see Table 2-2). Results from Canada and Switzerland were selected because these were artefact-free and the data was obtained after careful sampling. The median Swedish colloid concentration is comparable to that reported in the Swiss study for deep granitic groundwater and a concentration of 20-45 μ g•l⁻¹ (median, artefact-free) should be used in the Swedish safety assessment study as background concentration.

Sampling site	[coll]/µg·l ⁻¹	size/nm	composition	pН	depth/m
Sweden					
Non saline	43±43	50-500	clay, silica, Fe(OH)₃	8.0	275
Saline	20±20	50-500	clay, silica, Fe(OH)₃	7.9	500
Switzerland					
Leuggern	30±10	10-1000	clay, silica	7.8	1650
Zurzach	10±5	10-1000	clay, silica	8.0	500
Canada	300±300	5-1000	clay, org., calcite	8.?	500

Table 2-2: Comparison of colloid concentration and composition from selected granitic aquifers - references: Sweden - this study; Switzerland - Degueldre, 1994; Canada - Vilks et al., 1991.

2.2 STABILITY AND MOBILITY

2.2.1 Colloid stability The presence or concentration of colloids in the groundwater is restricted by their stability. Colloids may aggregate or attach themselves onto the host rock (sticking). Colloid attachment may be quantified using the attachment factor α defined as:

 α = frequency of attachment/frequency of collision

The attachment factor varies from 1 when the attachment occurs for each collision, to 0 when the attachment is impossible. α may be estimated using the DLVO theory or the SMMCS approach. However, both estimates may be unrealistic (Grauer, 1992). The only important effect is the effect on Na and Ca concentration. This concentration may be similar on different scales and tends to increase α when the salt concentration increases (see Figure 2-5). Recently, it was reported by O'Melia (pers. com. O'Melia, 1995) that the attachment of latex colloids on quartz particles is reversible in Na solutions and irreversible (laboratory experiment) in Ca solutions. In addition it was also reported that TOC may have a strong effect on a colloid population, restabilising them in groundwater when TOC concentration increases (O'Melia and Tiller, 1993).

In reality, α increases when salinity increases, when the temperature increases, when TOC decreases, and when the pH decreases. Aggregation may also have a direct impact on the sorption properties (Degueldre and Wernli, 1993).



Figure 2-5: Effect of Na and Ca concentration on the attachment factor α of montmorillonite colloids. Conditions: pH = 8, colloid size ≥ 100 nm, TOC $< 10^{-6}$ M, initial colloid concentration 10 mg·l⁻¹ (Degueldre, 1994).

2.2.2 Colloid mobility

In transport models, colloids are often assumed to move at the same speed as the water. Their retardation is then a consequence of their attachment on to the host rock of the aquifer which acts as a colloid filter. The kinetics of filtration in porous media was described by Yao et al. (1971) in Equation 2-1:

$$\frac{d[coll]}{dL} = -\frac{3}{2} \cdot \alpha \cdot \beta \cdot \frac{(1-\varepsilon)}{\emptyset_s} \cdot [coll]$$
2-1

Where [coll] is the colloid concentration for a specific size (eg, pt·l⁻¹),

L the travel distance for the colloids,

 \varnothing_s the size of the grain of the solid aquifer whose porosity is ϵ ,

and α and β describe the kinetics of the deposition. α is the attachment factor (it is a pure chemical parameter), and β is the probability of a collision (physical parameter).

Using the values of α , an evaluation of the propagation of the contaminated colloid front may be calculated. However, for safety reasons, the worst case (α =0) is usually considered (no colloid retention in the aquifer).

Mobility tests were performed in the laboratory, for example, using a porous column (de Cayeux et al., 1990) or in the field (Harvey et al., 1989). Using Equation 2-1 fully quantified the transport of the colloids and determined the attachment factors.

A recent study suggested using a coupled processes model incorporating the colloidal phase (Ivanovich et al., 1993) to estimate nuclide transport by colloid transport mechanisms. The experimental study is, however, restricted to thorium pseudocolloids only.

2.3 MECHANISMS FOR UPTAKE OF RADIONUCLIDES ON COLLOIDS

2.3.1 Reversible sorption

In most of the Scandinavian granitic groundwaters the ionic strength is rather large (>10⁻²M) and the uptake on colloids is mainly driven by surface complexation (Degueldre et al., 1994; Charlet et al., 1993; Bradbury and Baeyens, 1993) because the ion exchange (Vilks and Degueldre, 1991) is restricted by the large excess of cations in the groundwater. Recent work has suggested a pragmatic way to predict the sorption coefficients onto colloid surfaces coated with specific groups. In a natural system it is recognised that the dominant groups are >FeOH and that the sorption properties may be modelled using these groups. Recently this approach was successfully used and *Kp* values were evaluated (Figure 2-6) on the basis of the thermodynamic properties of the species. A maximum *Kp* value of 10^5 ml·g⁻¹ was calculated for colloids of 200nm in size; and for colloids of 20nm the maximum *Kp* value is recommended for further calculations. However, it is premature to assume that sorption is only reversible.



Figure2-6: Calculated Kp values for nuclide species sorption on model colloids at pH 8 as a function of the first hydrolysis constant of these species. Conditions: colloid size 200nm, site density $3nm^{-3}$, density 2 g·cm⁻³ (Degueldre et al., 1994).

2.3.2 Irreversibility

Reversible uptake includes a desorption as a result of the sorption. If the kinetics of desorption are considered, the decontamination half-life has to be compared to the colloid (or more conservatively to the water) transport time. If irreversible sorption takes place, the mechanism responsible for this process has to be discussed. This could be due to:

- Sorption followed by colloid aggregation
- Sorption followed by chemical masking (eg, by coating)
- Sorption followed by incrustation
- Sorption into internal site followed by internal structural change (eg, in clay inter layer)

In porous media, when the colloid concentration is very low, the aggregation of colloids is unlikely compared to the probability of colloid sticking onto the host rock. This is true when the colloid surface is very small compared to the host rock surface. Coating and secondary phase formation on the colloid surface may be reversible. However, for the travel time scale, it is difficult to quantify the process. Encrustation may be considered unlikely at low temperature (except when the nuclides are formed in the frame of radionuclide decay including recoil). The last process remains the more likely for irreversible sorption. However, other processes are also possible.

Sorption on calcite colloids may be irreversible because it is generally coupled with recrystallisation (fast). The sorption-recrystallisation coupling allows the nuclide to be built into the lattice of the carbonate where it cannot be easily desorbed. This situation is similar to sorption coupled to phase generation, it turns to coprecipitation if the saturation index of calcite increases. In this case the contaminated calcite colloids may be further stabilised by coatings (eg, iron oxide-hydroxide, organics) that yields mixed contaminated colloids (agglomerates). The situation is different on clay. For example transport of radioactive caesium by colloidal particles was found in the environment (Oak Ridge) as described by Sobocinski et al. (1990) and Cerling et al. (1990). Caesium may be irreversibly associated with the colloids. However, the transition time of the particles is around 10 years, which is too short compared to the geological time scale considered in this study. Finally, selective uptake may be noted for elements such as Se, Sn, I. This is due to synergetic effect, specific groups, and bioorganic processes. However, these mechanisms are unlikely to be found in a groundwater where the bacterial concentration is not expected to exceed 50 ng·ml⁻¹ (SKB 91, 1992). In the case of irreversible uptake, it is not recommended to use the Kd concept for the sorption on colloids; only an uptake capacity, defined by the cation exchange capacity of the surface complexation capacity of the colloids (Degueldre et al., 1990), should be considered.

OTHER COLLOID GENERATION AND TRANSPORT MECHANISMS, NON STEADY STATE APPROACH.

3.

In this Section variations in the groundwater flow rate and composition are anticipated. The possibility that colloids are generated in the near-field of a nuclear repository is also considered.

During a transient situation, colloid stability depends on the interaction changes between single particles with the aquifer solids (McDowell-Boyer et al., 1986; Lyklema, 1978). Destabilisation can occur due to compression of the double layer by increasing ion concentration, by pH-induced changes in surface changes, or by the presence of strongly binding ions that decrease the net charge of the colloids. Generally, any changes of pH, pe, ionic strength, T, or P induce phase changes and generation of these colloids. The gradients in an actinide contaminated far-field may also induce the formation of actinide polymers which may attach to other colloids and form new combined entities. Stabilisation may then take place when the chemical situation is normalised. When comparing the energy required for colloid attachment, it must also be noted that the kinetic energy of the colloids (associated with the water velocity) may have a direct impact on their sticking behaviour.

Consequently transport of colloids through porous or fractured media is enhanced by conditions promoting the stability of colloids or the generation of combined colloids. The presence of gradients (eg, temperature or concentration) at the canister/near-field interface, near-field/far-field interface, between two geological formations in the geosphere, may also be the source of colloids. In the Swedish scenario only one geological formation is considered and the bentonite clay buffer in the near-field is a total filter for colloids which may be generated from either canister or waste matrix (SKB 91, 1992).

The material in this Section was used to evaluate the effect on potential nuclide transport by colloid-facilitated mechanisms of the glaciation/deglaciation process expected to take place over the next 100,000 years.

18

3.1 PHYSICAL CHANGE

3.1.1 Change of flow rate

The water flow rate is a parameter that one can easily change at a borehole head. In the Cigar Lake colloid study (Vilks et al., 1993), the colloid concentration was observed to be constant in stationary conditions with a pumping rate ranging from 4 to 25 1 h⁻¹. Occasionally, colloid concentration increases were also noted during transient conditions. Independently, in a study at Wellenberg, the flow rate at the head of an artesian well was changed and observations in steady state situations indicated that the colloid concentration was not dependent on the water flow rate (50, 100 and 200 ml·min⁻¹). However, in a transient situation, corresponding to a flow rate from zero to 300 ml·min⁻¹, a colloid concentration peak was recorded. After a period corresponding to a flush-out of the water from the bore hole tubing and packer space, colloids generated by the change of flow rate in the aquifer were detected. It must be noted that the change induces an increase of colloid concentration of 1 to 2 orders of magnitude and that after the increase of colloid concentration, a decrease was observed corresponding to a relaxation down to the original concentration recorded earlier (Figure 3-1).



Figure 3-1: Changes of colloid concentration recorded at the well head of an artesian bore hole. Conditions: starting at time 0 with a flow rate of about 300 ml.min⁻¹. After 13 days of relaxation (no flow), cumulative colloid concentration for sizes >100nm, in well SB6 Nagra, in Wolfenschiesen, Switzerland are shown. Note: the colloid concentration increased after 2 days corresponding to the colloid front due to erosion/re-suspension in the aquifer after the remaining water volumes from the tubing and interpacker space had been flushed out.

3.1.2 Change of spatial dimension

Pressure on the rock may result in fracture size variations and consequently in flow rate variations. These variations are closely connected because the fractures are large while the porosity of the water bearing zone is variable. This must however be considered as part of a glaciation-deglaciation scenario, because the weight of the ice cover (1-2km) on the formation may cause pressure increases and subsequent fissure thickness reduction, reducing the water accessibility to the deep aquifer. This situation changes during deglaciation when the melting ice cover disappears, creating larger water flows (SKB 91, 1992) which could increase the generation of colloids in the groundwater.

Tidal effects are periodical and it is known that they induce pressure variation in crystalline shear zones (Frick et al., 1992). This may induce colloid generation by mechanical friction of the rock or by changes in the water flow rate in the water-bearing fissure. However, this effect is negligible in Sweden and it is not expected to intensify with time because the distance between the earth and the moon is increasing. Finally, tectonic activities are weak and are not a significant source of colloids in the Swedish groundwaters considered in this study.

3.1.3 Change of temperature

Since the ionic double layer thickness is a function of temperature, temperature changes also produce changes in the attachment factor (see Section 2.2.1). The attachment factor decreases when the temperature increases (Grauer, 1993). This is primarily due to the decrease of the double layer and the increase of the Brownian energy of the colloids $(k \cdot T)$.

Results from field studies (Degueldre, 1994) indicate that the greater the difference between the geothermal temperature (Chalcedony geothermometer) and the temperature of the water at the sampling point, the larger the colloid concentration found. This is valid when the chemistry of two waters are comparable. This indicated that colloid generation also increased in these systems.

Temperature increases may be due to the presence of the radioactive waste package, hydrothermal activity or local magmatic intrusion. However, gradients due to these processes or activities are negligible or unlikely in Sweden. It is therefore reasonable to assume a constant temperature of about 15° C in the system from the near-field to the biosphere (SKB 91, 1992).

3.2 CHEMICAL CHANGES

3.2.1 Change of pH

A change of pH may induce colloids by generation or destabilisation. Sharp gradients in groundwater pH due to infiltration of acidic mining waste were associated with higher levels of colloids in the unconsolidated alluvium in Arizona (Puls et al., 1992).

The pH change may take place between the near-field (eg, the pH of bentonite pore water ranges from 8.6 to 9.2 according to Curti (1993), or from 6.8 to 9.3 according to MBT95 (1995)) and the crystalline formation (groundwater of the far-field is around 7.5). Since the pH changes from a higher to a lower pH value or is roughly invariant at the near-field/far-field interface, stabilisation is expected (Stumm and Morgan, 1981; Grauer,1992). Therefore, this pH gradient is assumed not to contribute to the resuspension of clay particles from the compacted bentonite. Furthermore, if canister corrosion takes place, it is likely that the pH of the pore water increases according to the following reaction :

 $Fe + 2 H_2O => Fe^{2+} + 2 OH + H_2$

However, if the pH may then locally rise to 10 at the canister/near-field interface, it is unlikely that this pH will reach the near-field/far-field interface due to the pH-buffering effect of the bentonite. This pH change could enhance resuspension of the bentonite colloids in the groundwater. Even the geosphere waters are buffered and their pH is expected to remain around 8 even if diluted with an influx of fresh water.

3.2.2 Change of pe

A change of pe may induce colloid generation by decementation (Gschwend et al., 1990). This is mainly the case with particles originally cemented by iron(III) oxy-hydroxide which are liberated when the pe drops because the iron(III) cement is dissolved as iron(II). Even if iron(III) colloids were found in the Swedish groundwaters, this scenario would be unlikely because the aquifer studied by Gschwend was contaminated with organics and the reduction by hydrogen gas production in the Swedish geosphere is expected to be very slow (at 15° C).

3.2.3 Change of ionic strength

A change of salinity can drastically modify the colloid stability and induces a dispersion of these particles called "peptisation" in soil science (Khilar and Fogler, 1984). For example in column experiments, clay particles are eluted (see Figure 3-2) when the concentration becomes less than a marginal value concentration eg, C = 0.16 M NaCl, see Fauré et al. (1994). The amount of particles leaving the matrix is only dependent on the initial and final

concentration of NaCl in the feed water. The particle concentration in the effluent depends on the volume used to vary the salt concentration. In systems fed with NaHCO₃ or Na₂CO₃ solutions, the effect on the marginal value is only slightly different. However, the release of particles due to these salinity changes induces dramatic changes in the hydrodynamic properties of the porous medium. Preferential pathways are observed as well as local clogging of the column. The concentration of colloids during these changes cannot be quantified analytically; only an empirical estimate depending on the porous medium (length, proportion of clay, pH, etc.) is suggested in the Faure et al. (1994) study.

A salinity decrease, for example, may be caused by the influx of glacial meltwater or by the influx of groundwaters of different origin and compositions. Such an event could in principle create a local and temporary increase of the colloid concentration of one or two orders of magnitudes. It must be noted that the tests were carried out with Na solution and not Ca solution which cements the colloids.



Figure 3-2: Influence of salinity concentration on colloid concentration. Conditions: elution of clay colloids through column with Na solution gradient (Faure et al., 1994).

3.3 EFFECT OF COUPLED PROCESSES

3.3.1 Coupling of physical processes

Physical processes are occasionally coupled together and their complementary action contributes to colloid generation. An example of coupled physical processes with a possible effect on colloid generation is the variation of ice sheet thickness affecting the pressure on fracture zone thicknesses and, consequently, on flow rate variation. These phenomena are coupled together and are discussed in a separate section.

3.3.2 Coupling of chemical processes

Dilution may affect the pH and salt concentrations and thereby influence colloid stability. These processes complement each other. In addition intrusion of oxic fresh water can increase the Eh and generate Fe(III) hydroxo colloids. Introduction of fresh water may also modify the rock water interaction processes and reequilbration may induce colloid generation. However, these processes are balanced by the dilution of fresh colloid-free water.

Coupling chemical and physical processes

Since the ice melting in the glaciation-deglaciation scenario includes major water input and flow rate modifications, it must also include the redox, ionic strength and pH changes associated with these physical variations. In addition, a more complex coupled process or mechanism may also take place independently of the deglaciation scenario.

Another example is the effect of colloid transport or remediation by gas bubbles which was recently studied by Wan and Wilson (1992, 1994). These authors observed the attachment of clay colloids at the gas-water interface. A gas source may be due to the corrosion of the canister; degassing is also possible by pressure release (upward flow, large pressure at depth vs. near the surface) or may also be due to an increase in temperature (eg, higher temperature due to the source around the near-field). In the Swedish scenario the latter effect is likely to be negligible (SKB 91, 1992).

A conservative scenario has been evaluated (Neretnieks and Ernstson, 1994) where all the gas produced by canister corrosion forms small bubbles and their surface becomes covered by a monolayer of colloids emanating from the bentonite buffer saturated with the nuclides; the colloids attached irreversibly to the gas bubbles migrate with the bubbles in the groundwater to the ground surface. A basic assumption in this scenario is the mobilisation of contaminated colloids by detachment followed by flotation with the bubbles. The gas water interface always adsorbs negatively and positively charged particles: (eg, clay particles) at high and low ionic strengths. The degree of this adsorption increases when the ionic strength increases and the adsorption of particles on gas bubbles can be irreversible. The interaction studied by Wan and Wilson (1992) is consistent with the classic DLVO theory.

However, this very interesting scenario requires additional consideration to be adapted in a quantitative and realistic way. It is based on the gas source and is limited by the bubble production which in turn is limited by the gas production rate and the gas solubility. Changes in gas saturation are corrosion rate sensitive and over-saturation in such a system is like the corrosion rate - a function of time. The gas phase generated during corrosion of the canister may isolate the canister/near-field interface reducing the corrosion rate by isolating the interface. Even if corrosion may continue because of water vapour in the gas phase, the corrosion rate must decrease when passing from first contact with saline water to that with the moist gas. Under these conditions, is the gas production still large enough to yield over-saturation at the near-field/far-field interface?

Particle attachment on the bubbles requires that the particles considered are initially free in the water phase, or form a cohesionless phase. This condition is not fulfilled at the near-field/far-field interface because the water bearing feature through which the gas has to move had earlier contained or still does contain groundwater. The ionic strength is large enough to induce reaction with the sodium bentonite. Actually, when the gas bubble diffuses through the near-field, the bentonite is not in a sodium-form any more but a calcium bentonite one. It must be recognised that this material is not cohesionless, the attachment coefficient (between two montmorillonites particles) is large (Figure 2-5) and these particles are then not free for attachment onto the potential bubbles.

Particle transport with gas bubbles can only take place in a local environment because trapped bubbles may also stop the contaminated colloid transport (see Figure 3-3). In addition, a dilution factor relative to distance is generally accepted in a safety assessment study. Again, the gas which may be initially over-saturated may become under-saturated with time as a function of the distance from the repository. During transport, colloids on which relevant nuclides are sorbed are able to desorb these nuclides. This has been recently observed when the sorption takes place by ion exchange or surface complexation. This may not happen if colloidal particles aggregate together after sorption. Finally, if moving gas-water interfaces can strip and carry away particles from a source, re-deposition can also take place in another part of the aquifer which has different channelling and porosity properties. Considering the impact of fresh water intrusion, gas should dissolve because the infiltration water it not saturated with the gas produced in situ.

This interesting scenario should be developed further. This is however beyond the scope of this study. To our knowledge, there is no natural analogue system which supports this scenario. It is therefore not considered in this report.



Figures 3-3a and b: Effect of the presence of gas-water interface on colloid migration. Conditions - a) Infiltration in column without gas, b) infiltration in column with gas. Note: colloids are trapped by gas bubbles (Wan and Wilson, 1992).

3.4 RELAXATION PROCESS

Following any hydrogeochemical change in the aquifer, the system tends to re-equilibrate as observed in field tests (see Figure 3-1) or in the laboratory (see Figure 3-2). Physical or chemical gradients decrease therefore in intensity. The aquifer may return to a comparable situation with the original one and the colloid concentration also returns to what it was before the transient situation.

Any change of T, P, ionic strength, pH or pe characterising the non-steadystate situation may induce a release of colloids according to preferential processes. After system modification (physical and/or chemical), two trends are possible: a) either the colloid generation decreases because production is limited by the colloid quantity able to be released and the colloid concentration in the groundwater subsequently decreases, or,

b) because the system re-equilibrates (after flow rate change or ionic gradient), the colloids re-attach onto the host rock thus reducing the colloid concentration too.

Both processes yield the same result: a colloid concentration relaxation and a return to that observed for the steady state situation (see Figures 3-1 and 3-2).

In the hydrogeological system considered in this report, because of the scale of the system, reduced parameter fluctuations are expected because of the buffer capacity of the aquifer eg, pH, ionic strength, redox, instead of sharp changes like those observed in the laboratory or during field tests. Thus large increases (2-3 orders of magnitude) of the colloid concentration are not expected.

4. EFFECT OF DEGLACIATION

Probably the most dramatic change in the repository conditions will be the predicted new glacial period over Fennoscandia. This glacial period, known as the second glaciation 20000AP. (After Present), is expected to cover the northern part of Sweden. A third glaciation 60000AP has also been predicted that will cover the whole of Sweden (Ahlbom et al., 1991). When this ice sheet finally melts the glacial meltwater may be injected into the basement and affect the groundwater and hence increase the colloid concentration. The conceptual model for the injection of glacial meltwater at Äspö when the continental ice was melting and retreating is shown in Figure 4-1 (Laaksoharju and Skårman, 1995).



Figure 4-1: Injection of Glacial meltwater into the basement shown as a profile of Aspö and the mainland modified after I. Rhén, (pers. com. 1995).

In order to estimate the effect of a future glacial melting process, traces of the last glaciation in present water had to be traced at the Äspö site. This was done by Smellie and Laaksoharju (1992); Laaksoharju and Skårman (1995). The Principal Component analysis plot (Figure 4-2) was used as a phase diagram to calculate the mixing ratios. Calculations concerning the influx of glacial meltwater from the last glaciation in the present groundwater is shown. From the results of the calculations it can be seen that most of the observations at Äspö were affected by the influx from the last glaciation. Observations at 500m depth seem to contain up to 40-60% of glacial meltwater according to these calculations.

27



0.24[C1] - 0.23[804] + 0.09[3H] - 0.01[2H] + 0.02[180]

Figure 4-2: Principal Component plot used to calculate the influx of 0-20%, 20-40%, 40-60% and 80-100% of glacial meltwater from the last glaciation into the groundwaters observed at Äspö. Equations are shown for the first and second Principal Component respectively (Laaksoharju and Skårman, 1995).

Glacial meltwater is assumed to have an oxic rainwater composition when being injected into the basement. Based on the experience from the Large Scale Redox Experiment (Banwart et al., 1994) oxygen was rapidly consumed in the basement by dissolved organic matter and possibly iron(II) containing minerals. It is therefore assumed that the original oxic glacial meltwater will become reducing with time. When glacial meltwater is injected the colloid concentration is expected to rapidly increase from what is generally found in the Äspö groundwaters (20-45 μ g•l⁻¹), with a factor of 100 for example, due to the opening of new flow paths, introduction of mixing processes, increased fracture erosion etc. After this relatively short initial period a relaxation phase will occur when the colloid concentration will rapidly decrease to about 20 µg•l⁻¹ (assuming an influx of 50% glacial water at 500m repository depth). The dilution of the groundwater will deplete but also stabilise the existing colloid population (Khilar and Folger, 1984; Grauer, 1992; Fauré et al., 1994). Infiltration of glacial meltwater is therefore believed to reduce the preexisting colloid concentration. It must however be noted that infiltration of fresh water will decrease the ionic strength of the groundwater and increase the colloid generation (see Figure 3-2). Salinity gradients resulting from the infiltration of glacial meltwater in the geosphere will be smaller than the gradient imposed in column experiments in the laboratory, generating a colloid concentration peak of 1 or 2 orders of magnitude larger than the background colloid concentration. Therefore the colloid concentration peak resulting from the infiltration of meltwater in the geosphere is not expected to be larger than 10 times the present background concentration. Currently the colloid concentration in the saline waters is 20 µg•l⁻¹ while in the non-saline

waters (some of which are mixed waters) it is 45 μ g·l⁻¹. The ratio of colloid concentration for the two types of water is only 2.

With the infiltration of glacial water, it is expected that the dilution of the deep groundwater will not be affected by more than 50% around the repository (see Figure 4-1). Under these conditions, the calcium concentration of the mixed water at the near-field/far-field interface is not expected to decrease below 10^{-4} molar. It will always remain above this concentration level. In the saline groundwater diluted by glacial water, the attachment factor of the bentonite particles will remain around 1 (see Figure 2-5). Therefore it may be concluded that the impact of glacial water will not favour the resuspension of the bentonite in the far-field.
5. CONCLUSIONS

In this study, a deeper understanding of Swedish groundwater colloid properties has been achieved.

Inorganic colloid contents in both saline and non-saline water systems have median values of around 20-45 μ g•l⁻¹ respectively (for 50-500nm sizes), which is in accordance with the Swiss colloid results in deep crystalline groundwaters. This result was obtained by carefully correcting the former data by eliminating all interfering components.

Colloids can be generated during transient situations such as flow rate changes or salinity gradients. In addition, the coupling of these processes can also enhance the colloid concentration in the aquifer. However, it has been demonstrated that both changes and gradients are smoothed out and that the colloid generation process is attenuated in the geosphere. The level of concentration may then be enhanced by one order of magnitude over that presently observed. However, relaxation occurs after any change which reduces the colloid concentration back to the same level of concentration as before the disturbance.

With the infiltration of glacial water, it is expected that dilution of the deep groundwater will not be affected by more than 50% around the repository. In these conditions, the calcium concentration of the mixed water at the near-field/far-field interface is not expected to decrease below 10^{-4} molar. It will always remain large enough and the attachment factor α of the bentonite particles will remain large (around 1). Therefore, the impact of glacial water will not favour the re-suspension of the bentonite in the far-field.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors wish to thank Anders Ström, Fred Karlsson and Peter Wikberg at SKB for the useful and constructive discussions concerning this study. SKB financially supported this work under the supervision of Anders Ström. Izabella Hallberg, GeoPoint AB, edited the text.

REFERENCES

Ahlbom K, Äikäs T, Ericsson L O, 1991. "SKB/TVO Ice age scenario", SKB Technical Report TR 91-32. Stockholm.

Allard B, Karlsson F, Neretnieks I, 1991. Concentration of particulate matter and humic substances in deep groundwaters and estimated effects on the adsorption and transport of radionuclides. SKB Technical Report TR 91-50, Stockholm.

Banwart S, Gustafsson E, Laaksoharju M, Nilsson A-C, Tullborg E-L, Wallin B, 1994. Large scale intrusion of shallow water into a vertical fracture zone in crystalline bedrock: Initial hydrochemical perturbation during tunnel construction at the Äspö Hard Rock Laboratory, south-eastern Sweden. Water Resources Research, 30, No. 6, 1747-1763.

Banwart S (ed), Laaksoharju M, Skårman C, Gustafsson E, Pitkänen P, Snellman M, Landström O, Aggeryd I, Mathiasson L, Sundblad B, Tullborg E-L, Wallin B, Pettersson C, Pedersen K, Arlinger J, Jahromi N, Ekendahl S, Hallbeck L, Degueldre C, Malmström M, 1995. Aspö Hard Rock Laboratory. The Redox Experiment in Block Scale. Final reporting of results from the three year project. SKB Progress Report PR25-95-06. Stockholm.

Bradbury M, Baeyens B, 1993. A general application of surface complexation to modelling radionuclide sorption in natural systems. J. Coll. Interf. Sci. 158, 346-371.

Cerling T, Morisson S, Sobocinski R, Larsen I, 1990. Sediment-water interaction in a small stream: adsorption of ¹³⁷Cs by bed load sediments. Water Resources Research 26, 1165-1176.

Charlet L, Schindler P, Spadini L, Furrer G, Zysset M, 1993. Cation adsorption on oxide and clay: the case of aluminium. Aquatic Sci. 55, 291-303.

Curti E, 1993. Modelling bentonite pore water for the Swiss high level radioactive waste repository. PSI report No 93-05, Paul Scherrer Institute, Villigen, Switzerland.

de Cayeux M D, Gauthier C, Lévy Y E, Tran N L, 1990. Assessing some aspects of deep bed filtration of clay suspensions via transport properties. Powder Technology Vol. 62 p 183-188.

Degueldre C, Longworth G, Moulin V, Vilks P, 1990. Grimsel Colloid Exercise: an international intercomparison exercise on the sampling and characterisation of groundwater colloids. Nagra Technical Report NTB 90-01, & Commission of the European Communities Report EUR 12660 EN

Degueldre C, 1993. Colloid properties in granitic groundwater systems with emphasis on the impact on safety assessment of a radioactive waste repository. Sci. Basis Nuclear Waste Management, Mat. Res. Soc. Symp. Proc. Vol. 294, 817-823.

Degueldre C, Ulrich H J, Silby H, 1994. Sorption behaviour of ²⁴¹Am(III) on montmorillonite, illite and hematite colloid Radiochim. Acta 65, 173-179.

Degueldre C, 1994. Colloid properties in groundwaters from crystalline formation. PSI Bericht No-94-21 Paul Scherrer Institute, Villigen, Switzerland.

Degueldre C, Wernli B, 1993. Association behaviour of 241 Am(III) on SiO_{2(amorphous)} and SiO_{2(quartz)} colloids J. Environ. Radioactivity 20, 151-167.

Degueldre C, 1995. Groundwater colloid characterisation: from a specific site to a global approach. Aquatic Geochem. (in progress)

Fauré M-H, Sardin M, Vitorge P, 1994. Transport of clay particles and radioelements in a salinity gradient: experiments and simulations. Proceedings of the fourth international conference on the chemistry and migration behaviour of actinides and fission products in the geosphere. Charleston Dec. 12-17, (1993) In Radiochim. Acta 451-457.

Frick U, Alexander W, Baeyens B, Bossart P, Bradbury M, Buehler C, Eikenberg J, Fierz T, Heer W, Hoehn E, McKinley I, Smith P, 1992. Grimsel Test Site. The radionuclide migration experiment - overview of investigations 1985-1990. Nagra Technical Report 91-04 NAGRA, Wettingen, Switzerland.

Fusch N, 1934. Uber die Stabilität und aufladung der Aerosole. Z. Phys. 89, 736-743.

Grauer R, 1992. Zur Chemie von Kolloiden: Verfügbare Sorptionsmodelle und zur Frage der Kolloidhaftung. PSI Bericht No 65, Paul Scherrer Inst., Villigen, Switzerland.

Grindrod P, Worth D J, 1990. Radionuclide and colloid migration in fractured rock: Model calculations. SKI Technical Report 91:11, Swedish Nuclear Power Inspectorate, Stockholm.

Gschwend P, Backhus D, Macfarlane J, 1990. Mobilisation of colloids in groundwater due to infiltration of water at a coal ash disposal site. J. Contam. Hydrol. 307-320.

Harvey R W, George L H. Smith R L. LeBlanc D R, 1989. Transport of fluorescent microsphere and indigenous bacteria through a sandy aquifer: Results of natural- and forced gradient tracer experiments. Environ. Sci. Technol. 23, 51-56.

Ivanovich M, Swanton S, Russell P, Read D, Thomas J, Tipping E, Hurley M, 1993. Development and testing of a coupled-process model incorporating colloidal phase: a study of thorium transport in the presence of silica colloids. UK-DOE report No: DOE,HMIP/94/036.

Khilar K, Fogler H, 1984. The existence of a critical salt concentration for particle release. J. Coll. Interface Sci. 101 (1) 214-224.

Laaksoharju M, Nilsson A C, 1989. Models of groundwater composition and of hydraulic conditions based on chemometrical and chemical analyses of deep groundwater at Äspö and Laxemar. SKB Progress Report PR25 89 04, Stockholm.

Laaksoharju M, 1990. Colloidal particles in deep Swedish groundwater. SKB Status Report AR 90-37, Stockholm.

Laaksoharju M, Vuorinen U, Snellman M, Allard B, Petterson C, Helenius J, Hinkkanen H, 1994. Colloids or Artefacts? A TVO/SKB cooperation project in Olkiluoto, Finland. Report YJT-94-01. Nuclear Waste Commission of Finnish Power Companies, Helsinki.

Laaksoahrju M, Skårman C, 1995. Groundwater sampling and chemical characterisation of the HRL tunnel at Äspö, Sweden. SKB Progress report (in progress), Stockholm.

Liklema J, 1978. Surface chemistry of colloids in connection with stability. In the scientific basis of flocculation K. Ives Ed (Dordrecht, The Netherlands: Sijthoff and Noordhoff). 3-36.

MBT 95, 1995. Sensitivity analysis of key parameters in the bentonite model. SKB Status Report AR95-13, Stockholm.

McCarthy J, Degueldre C, 1993. Sampling and characterisation of colloids and particles in groundwater for studying their role in contaminant transport. In Environmental particles Vol 2 Eds J Buffle and H. van Leeuwen, Lewis Publishers, Raton Boca.

McDowell-Boyer L, Hunt J, Sitar N, 1986. Particle transport through porous media. Water Resour. Res. 22, 1901-1921.

Neretnieks I, Ernstson M-L, 1994. A note on the radionuclide transport by gas bubbles. KAT note 94/56

O'Melia C, Tiller C, 1993. Physicochemical aggregation and deposition in aquatic environment. - In: Characterisation of Environmental Particles. Buffle & van Leeuwen (EDS.), IUPAC Environmental Analytical Chemistry Series Vol: II, Lewis Publisher, Chelsea, MI, USA.

Parkhurst P L, Thorstenson D C, Plummer L N, 1987. US Geological Survey Report 80-96, Washington.

Puls R W, Clark D, Bledsoe B, Powell R M, Powell C J, 1992. Metal in ground water: sampling artefacts and reproducibility. Haz. Waste Haz. Mater. 9 (2).

Ruckenstein D, Prieve D, 1973. Rate of deposition of Brownian particles under the action of London and double-layer forces. J. Chem. Soc. Faraday Trans. A 69, 1522-1533.

SKB 91, 1992. Final disposal of spent nuclear fuel. Importance of the bedrock for safety. SKB Technical report TR92-20, Stockholm.

Smellie J, Laaksoharju M, 1992. The Äspö hard rock laboratory: final evaluation of the hydrogeochemical pre investigations in relation to existing geological and hydraulic conditions. SKB Technical Report TR 92-31, Stockholm.

Smith P, Degueldre C, 1991. Colloid facilitated transport of radionuclides through fractured media J. contam. Hydrol. 13, 143-166.

Smith P, 1993. A model for colloid facilitated radionuclide transport through fractured media. Nagra technical report 93-32, Wettingen, Switzerland.

Sobocinski R, Cerling T, Morrison S, Larsen I, 1990. Sediment transport in a small stream based on the ¹³⁷Cs inventories of the bed load fraction. Water Res. Res. 26, 1177-1187.

Stumm W, Morgan J, 1981. Aquatic Chemistry, An introduction emphasising chemical equilibria in natural waters. J. Wiley & Sons, New York.

Toran L, Palumbo A, 1992. Colloid transport through fractured and unfractured laboratory sand columns. J. Contam. Hydrol. 9, 289-303.

van der Lee J, Ledoux E, de Marsily G, de Cayeux M, van de Weerd H, Fraters B, Dodds J, Rodier E, Sardin M, Hernández A, 1994. Bibliographical review of colloid transport through the geosphere. CEC report EUR 15481 EN.

Vilks P, Degueldre C, 1991. Sorption behaviour of ⁸⁵Sr, ¹³¹I and ¹³⁷Cs on colloids and suspended particles from the Grimsel Test Site, Switzerland. Appl. Geochem. 6, 553-563.

Vilks P, Miller H, Doern D, 1991. Natural colloids and suspended particles In: Whiteshell Research Area, Manitoba, Canada, and their potential effect on radiocolloid formation. Appl. Geochem. 6, 565-574.

Vilks P, Cramer J, Bachinski D, Doern D, Miller H, 1993. Studies of colloids and suspended particles, Cigar Lake uranium deposit, Saskatchewan, Canada. Appl. Geochem. 8, 605-616.

Vuorinen U, 1987. A review on colloidal systems in general and in respect of nuclear waste disposal. Report YJT -87-06, Teollisuuden Voima Oy, Helsinski, Finland.

Wan J, Wilson J, 1992. Colloid transport and the gas-water interface in porous media. - In: Transport and Remediation of Subsurface Contaminants (Colloidal, Interfacial and Surfactant Phenomena). Chapt. 5, 55-70, Sabatini D. E., Knox R. C. (Eds.) American Chemical Society series 491.

Wan J, Wilson J, 1994. Visualisation of the role of the gas-water interface on the fate and transport of colloids in porous media. Water Res. Res. 30, 11-23.

Wold S, 1987. Principal Component analyses. Chemometric and Intelligent Laboratory Systems, 2, 35-37.

Yao K-M, Habibian M, O'Melia C, 1971. Water and waste water filtration: concepts and applications. Environ. Sci. Technol. 11, 1105-1112.

APPENDIX 1: RESULTS FROM THE COLLOID FILTERS AND GROUNDWATER ANALYSES IN GEOTAB SHOWN AS MATRIX SCATTER PLOTS

Chemical analyses of colloid filter samples and the groundwaters found in GEOTAB, shown as matrix scatter plots with histograms. The saturation index calculations were performed with PHREEQE (Parkhurst et al. 1987). Abbreviations used in the figures:

DEPTH = Average depth of measurement (m)

AREACODE = Area code for sampling

YEAR = Year of sampling or measurement

PORE = Filter pore size (μm)

PSIZE = Particle size

VOLUME = Groundwater volume passed through filter (ml)

ALP = Measured Al content on the filter ($\mu g/l$)

CAP = Measured Ca content on the filter ($\mu g/l$)

FEP = Measured Fe content on the filter $(\mu g/l)$

MNP = Measured Mn content on the filter $(\mu g/l)$

SIP = Measured Si content on the filter ($\mu g/l$)

SP = Measured S content on the filter ($\mu g/l$)

FILTFE = Fe content of the filtrate ($\mu g/l$)

FILTFEII = FeII content of the filtrate ($\mu g/l$)

NA = Measured Na in groundwater (mg/l)

K = Measured K in groundwater (mg/l)

CA = Measured Ca in groundwater (mg/l)

MG = Measured Mg in groundwater (mg/l)

 $HCO3 = Measured HCO_3$ in groundwater (mg/l)

CL = Measured Cl in groundwater (mg/l)

 $SO4 = Measured SO_4$ in groundwater (mg/l)

TR = tritium (units)

D = deuterium (per mil)

O18 = oxygen-18 (per mil)

SO4 S = SO₄-S in groundwater (mg/l) (Sulphur by ICP-AES)

BR = Measured Br in groundwater (mg/l)

SI = Measured Si in groundwater (mg/l)

FE = Measured Fe in groundwater (mg/l)

FETOT = Measured total Fe in groundwater (mg/l)

FEII = Measured FeII in groundwater (mg/l)

MN = Measured Mn in groundwater (mg/l)

LI = Measured Li in groundwater (mg/l)

SR = Measured Sr in groundwater (mg/l)

AL = Measured Al in groundwater (mg/l)

S = Measured S in groundwater (mg/l)

DOC = Measured dissolved organic compounds (DOC) in groundwater (mg/l)

TOTSUM_C = Sum of non-Ca colloids/observation

CALCITE = Saturation index, log

SiO2(am) = Saturation index, log

QUARTZ = Saturation index, log

A1(OH)3a = Saturation index, log

GOETHITE = Saturation index, log

Fe(OH)3a = Saturation index, log

PYRITE = Saturation index, log

FeS(ppt) = Saturation index, log

Mn(OH)2 = Saturation index, log

MUSCOVIT = Saturation index, log

CO2(g) = Calculated partial pressure of carbon dioxide

PHYAV = Average pH measured at surface

PHL = Laboratory pH

CONDL = Electrical conductivity measured at the laboratory (mS/m)

CONDYAV = Average electrical conductivity measured at surface (mS/m)

WFLOW = Pump rate (ml/minute)

DRILLW = Drill water content (%)

SELPH = Selected pH used in PHREEQE calculations

CALCEH = Calculated Eh according to method suggested by Grenthe et al. (1992).

USEDEH = Used Eh values in PHREEQE calculations

SUM = The sum of ALP+CAP+FEP+MNP+SIP+SP content per filter (μ g/L)

TOTSUM = The element sum of the $0.40+0.20+0.5+0.5 \ \mu m$ filter (mg/l)

SUM CAP = Sum of non-Ca colloids/filter

		°	0	0	C	•	°			0	(°	°		11	0		Ŭ	ľ	
SP		0 8	8 0	8	0	, ₈ °	ę	٥		8		0 8			\$°°		0		_₽ _Q
	Å						B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B	8	æ	8	ୢୖ୕ୖ୶	° 8 2 8	° ° 8	l°.		©©	8	L	No.
Γ	1	°°0	° 8 °	° °	8	0	8	٥		°8 °	°0° 0	8	0 0 0	0	0 0	800			8
SIP		9	۰e	~ °	0	8	6			80	° 6	8	8		80 00		8		æ 000
	zzł	္ လိုက္လိုက္လိုက္လိုက္ရဲ့	88.88	₩ ₩	8	88	8	8 B	&	88	° 8	~ ~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~			&	L	\$	Ľ	<i>6</i> 999
		° °	° 0	B	9		9			°0	°0	8	° °	8		8			8
MNP						0				~	م .	<u>م</u>	94		8		~ æ		9008
	£	• ***	8988	å		88	8	8	8	<i>6</i> 88	° a &	∞ °%8	8		B	00	<u>88</u>	è	ം
		°	°	Ů			ľ			0		Ŭ	ľ						
Ē		°		。 。	l	0	0			0	。 。	0 8	° s	°	8	°			°
	222	ം രക്ഷ്	80080	∞ ∰ ₀	3 8	99		8	æ	<u>هم</u>	° 0 0 0	<u>කොංකත්</u> ල	8		08 8	<u>••</u>	800	<u>ه</u>	
	ł	0 0 0	9 8	89	8	80	8	0		8	900	ø	9		9		8		ۍ م
۲)		°°°°			9	000	ĝ	0 8		2000	0,000	CALEN		8	600	8	ိုးရှိ	0	688
<u> </u>		80389	06668	 ₽_₩	기 []	8.8	8 0	¥	<u></u>	<u>84</u> 9	0	0	- <u>~~</u>		0	Ē	0	F	0.00
La la		° 0	°	°°		8	8			8	00	°0	8		8	l.	°0		°°
<pre></pre>		8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8	00.88	a e		គ្គ គ្	00	8	8	Å	° em	യ് ന്ന്ന് സ് ന്ന്ന്	ം	0	æ	0 00	.88	0	88°
-		° 000000	8			8 8	00	8	6	-	99	00	00	ίĒ	θo	Γ	9	Γ	00
LUMB																			
VO		00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00	့ ဗရို ့	8			0000			° GBB	ိမ္မိလို	886 ° 800	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	。 。	ŝ	0 80	ໍ່ມີ	0	6880 0
	ZZ		00000	ത അ		0	0		8	800	0 00000	00000	0 000	°	- 8	8	ന്നെ	0	G
PSIZE																			
	2	ം നാണാ	00000	8 88		ہ		0	8	∞∞		ം ം തത്ത					880	L	0000
		രയയത്ത	00000	<u>ക</u> ക	2		ò		8	8	0 000	0 000	0 0 0	°	8	Ê	• 🚥 •	٥	0.000
PORE		ം ഷായം	00000	œ œ		٥	0		œ	8	8 8	ം റത്താ	00		B		0020		œœ
		0 00000000	00000	<u>a</u> ao	ļĻ	0		0	8			0 0 00000	<u> </u>				 000		0000 000
~	Z	° 00 80	0 8	°		00	ő	0		8	ĕ	ια α	ŏ		œ	0	õ	0	¢œ
YEAI	۲.	como co co co co co co co	ಿಂಂ	000	000	000	000	000		888	၀ ၀၀၀၀		° ° 880	8	888	8	ഷ്ട്		6 88
<u> </u>		8	٥		0 0 0 0	00	0	ہ ہ	8 8		<u> </u>	0	o		8	╞	8	[0
CODB		0	0	0	0	0 0	0	0		0	0	ہ س	0		00 80		8	0	6000 60
ARBAO	Ы	ം അം	ő	8	0	0 0	0	0		~	0 00 00	0000	• œ	0	B	0	രമ		
		0 0000	<u> </u>	8 8][][00	0	 		<u> </u>	0 000	<u>ao</u>	00				0		
HTH		°	。 。	0 0	l °	° 00	8	° 8		å	80	8	, å		ê		ç	ļ	°¢∰
DB	Ree	0000	888°	8	0000	20000	00000	00000	°°	e e e e e e e	૾ૼૢૼૹૢ૿		00000	0		00	°88	0	888 888
<u> </u>	_						Ē						1				!		
		H143	EACODE	YBAR	H 400		PSIZB		OLUMB		ALP	CAP	REP	MNP		sıp		sP	ļ
			D-D			<u> </u>		B	- ,	222	2222	rzz			Ħ				Ž

	DEPTH	AREACODE	YEAR		PORE		PSIZE	$\left\ \right\ $	VOLUME		CAP	19	FEP	MNP	SIP	SP
	51515m	0.0	a	9 E	0	_0	0			L	S	8		8a		Ba
FILTFB	° °	° °	°	8	8	8	8	8	° °	8 °	å	8 °	0	808 °	80 O	8 8
8	0 099800	۰ 9 °	 	Û	ê	ê	9	8	နိုင	8800 °0 °	00 0000000	80	0	° & °	° 8900 0	80 80 80
FILTFBI	°°	° 0 0	0	8	8	8	8	8	°°	8 0	80	8 °	0	8a8 °	80 O	80 0
S	ഷ്കരം	。 8	6 8	0	<u> </u>	ê	8	9	စ္တိစ	8800 00 0	800 cm o	89	•	å o	8900 0	88000 000
NA	Ô	°			0	0	0 0	0	0	°	0 00	0		° 0	0	0 00
80	ଽୡୢୡୖୖୖୢୖ	88800	∘ 8 ⁸ 8 (00	<u> </u>	8		ĝ	စိုင်္စိုိ ၀၀	8.0000 °		\$°	۰ o	6600 O	ૡ૾૽ૼ૱૾૱૾૾ૺ	G a a g
ĸ	° 0	o ^o	°	٩	8	8	8	8	0 ⁰	8 0	° 000	8 °	0	0 ⁰ 0 0	8 °	860
08	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	88800	o 888 S	So E	8	ß	8	8	8 ⁸⁰ 00	∰ao oo o	წწლაფ იი	88	o	889 o	8848° a° a	8000 °
CA R	0	0		0	0	0	0	٥	ò	0	0 00	0		0	°	0 00
8	ഷങ്കരം	° 8 ° ° °	0 008		8	8	8	8	890 00	800 ° ° ° °	B2000 00	800	0 0	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	8000 A 0 9	9659°00 0
MG	0	0	°	٦	Ö	ò	0	0	0	0 0	°	00	0	00 0	∞ 0	∞
800	<i>ଝ୍ଞା</i> ଙ୍କିଙ୍କିତ ତ	8 9 9 0 0	∘ <u>98</u> ₿		8	8	8	8	& °	800 00 0	8666 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	80	0	888 o	. 6 8 8 8 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9	
нсоз	୍ବର	0 0 0 0		0) A	o A	o A	o A	ο θ _ο	eo Ag	00 80	I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I		ତ ୦ ୪୫	0000 A008 0 0 0	
0000-02-02	ိစိုးမွုိလိုလ	888 0	。 888	。 。		8	8	8		&°°°°	Contraction of the second	B _o	0		80000	
CL	0	0			0 0	0	0	٥	0	0	0.00	ò		0	0	0 00
8	୶ଈଞ୍ଚ୍ଚ	8 8 8 0 0	o 888	0 00	8	8	8 9	8 0	å ***	8000000	88000 00	B B B B B C C	0 0	8886 m	ക്കാദം പ	
SO4		8	.8	°	8	ŝ	8	8	800	8		8		8000	loo o	
80	୧୫୫୫୦୦	0 0 0 0 0 8	8 888	00		8	8	8	8° °	° ه ه		8	, ° ,			
TR			8	°° A		8	0	8	8	0 0 0 0	8 00			0 000 000	8	899
000	0 0,000 0 0,000 0 0	ĕ 8 ŏ ° c	^{٥°} 8	ŏ٥	88	ğ	8 8	ğ	000 00		00 000 00 000000	8	<u> </u>			
D	8,900,00	0 8 8 8	88	0 80	88	õ B	° B	° 8		80 0	8 00					000
	00000	88	68		8 8	8	8	8	800		0 0 0 0 0	80	0	° 88		Steps.
018			0 8-8	88		00		0 000					o c			
	00000		88	Ľ	88	0	8	ğ	800 00				0	°8° ∘		8666

	DEPTH	AREACODE	YEAR	PORE	PSIZE	VOLUME	ALP	CAP	FEP	MNP	SIP	SP
	5550	0.0	8B	0_0_0	ø§			8	8	Ba		Su
SO4_S	0 0	0	00	0 0 0	o o	0	00	000	0	0	0	0000
0	0 o o	<u>о</u> о	9 ₀	8 8 8	8 8	8	ଞ	80	8	800	യുറെറെ	പ്പുകയാ
BR	0	0	0	0 0 0	o 0	0	0	0 00	0	°	0	0 00
D	0 000	0 0 0	0 00		0 0 0 0	0	00 0	00	0 0	0 000	യതതം	ര വാ
sı	₿°°	8 8	ßo	8 8 8	8 8	8	8	₿ B	8	800	0 ⁰ / ₂ 0 0	
0-0-c0a	ထိုလိုလို လ	00000000000000000000000000000000000000	၀ ၀ိဗိဂ္ဂ ၀၀		000000	0 800 00		8000 8000 8000 8000 8000 8000 8000 800	0000 0 0 0000 0 0	888 8899 9899 9899 9899 9		
FB	° ° °	° °	°° °			°,°	0 0 8	ê	0000 0000	စိုင်ဆို	80 O	
89	00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00	8 8 0	90 8°		0 8 8	စ္တိ	° 8800 °0 °	0 6 6 6 6 7 7 8 7 8 7 8 7 8 7 8 7 8 7 8 7	80° 0	898 o		യാ എക്കുന്നം സ്ക്കുന്നം
FETOT	0	0	0	0 0 0	0 0	0	0	8	0	00	0	000
0	0 0 0	0 0 0	о 0	888	о о В В	8	о В	0 8 0 00	0	0 8 0	കരംം	കരണം
FBII	0	° 。	°	8 8 8	8 8	0	8 0		8000		<u>80</u> 0	
8			0 0 0 00			00 0 0		0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	0	0000		ŏαo Guio Annon
MN			0][<u>andi</u>]0			0000 0	
								0		000 0	oo o	8
	808000	0 8 0	08 80		1 8 8	80	8000 00	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	8 0	648° °	0000 0 0 000	\$\$\$\$
LI	•		ll °			°	0	0 00	0	0	0	0 00
8	00 0	0 0	00			0	0	00 00	0	0 000	ം ത്താരം രം	രാ സ്താനം o
SR	0	0	¢			0	0	0 00	Ö	0	0	0 00
0	00 0	0 0 0	0			0	00 0	00 00	0	0 000	ം യോറെ റെ	മാറ യായായ റ
AL	0	0	°	0 0		Ô	0	0	0	<u> </u>	0	0
	0°°°	8	8	0 0 8 8		8 8	80000	8000	8 o 8	800	°°°° °	00 88 00 00
s	0	0	0	0 0	0 0	0	00 0	0	0 0	0 0	00 0	600
	ૢ૾ૡ૾ૺૡ૾૾૰૾	0 0 0 0	o 88	8 8		800 0			80 800 0		498 988 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	989 988 988
DOC Decare	00000000000000000000000000000000000000						8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8	00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00		၀ ၀ ၀ ၀ ၀ ၀ ၀ ၀ ၀ ၀ ၀ ၀ ၀ ၀ ၀ ၀ ၀ ၀ ၀ ၀	920 2020 2020 2020 2020 2020 2020 2020	000 00 0 000 0000 000000

	DEPTH	AREACODE	YEAR	PORE	PSIZE	VOLUMB	ALP	CAP	FEP	MNP	SiP	SP
	0000	0.0	<u>a_aa88</u>	0_0_	0 0 0	Noo		Ba	8	Ba	B	80
рнулу	4°4° °		စို	8 8		80		မြန္မာေရ	B B B C	\$ 8	\$% \$%	889 689
B	ø	0 0	0	0 0		8	0	8	0	8 000	о Ф	66 8
PHL	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	800 80 00 00 00 00 00 00 00	68 0 8 0 8	00000000		888°°°	88°°°°	600 8000 000 000 000 000 000 000 000 000	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	3399 680 9 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	8888 ° ° °	
CONDL	 	0	°		<u> </u>	0	0	0.00	0	0	0	0 00
Q	0 00 0	0 0 0	0	0 0 8 8	0 0 0 9 9 9	0 8	900 9	00 20	8 0	о 900	ი ლიკეთი ი ი	റവാ സംവാ
CONDYAY	8	8	8	8 8	8 8 8	8	8	0°08	8	8	8	848
00000	° 6° °	° 8 °	° 8°°	8 8	888 8	80°°°		888 888	8°°°°°°°°			89856
WFLOW	0	0	0	0 0	0 0 0	0	0 0	°	0000	00 0	00 O	∞
8	ഷ്ണായാം	0800	008 00	0 0	e e e	8ao	<u>6000 00 0</u>		<u> 8</u> 00 0	පතික ං	ക്കാരം രാ	6898co o
DRILLW	o oo	0	6	0 0 0 0	8 8 6	8	0 0 0	6	0 0	0 899	8	8 00
8	ം മ°മന്മ	8 0	88 00	8 8	8 8 8	80	800 00 0		80° °	ക്രം	ർഷന് െം	ഷ്ക്
SELPH	6000 0											888 888 888 888 888
a-00a-a	ο ο	<u> </u>							0) Ø
	°°,0000			0 000000						88800	8000 8000 8000 8000 8000 8000 8000 800	8888 8888 8
USEDEH	000000	0000	0 000	0 0	0 0							00000
<u> </u>		<u> </u>										
SUM	8 8 8	88888	888 8	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0				o dragen o do co) 8899 9 8999 8		68000000000000000000000000000000000000
TOTSUM	0 0			0 0	8	8	9	0 0	9	0	1 8	8
De e	88800 8	89 8998		o 18	000000		de de de de de	£®°°°	82	Å	₿ ₿∞ o	8400 °
SUM_CAP		0	l °		ů			Î) °
8	8990° 0		0 0 080 8	0 8	ě e	8 8	o & oo	° and a stand	₀ % ∾		ക്കാദം	0 8000 °

	DEPTH	AREACODE	YEAR	PORB		PSIZE	VOLUME		CAP	FEP	MNP	SIP	SP
	9550	0.0	aBaa	00		88	S		8		Ba	8	Sea
TOTSUM_C	° 0	°	°	0 0			°	0	°	0	0	0	°
DD	° @&&&~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	88000	o 088 80	° 8		6 8	0 800 0 00	80	80.0000	080	888	₿œ o	8888
CALCITB	880 00 0	880	Å 8º		8		₿°°°	8800	& ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~	8	8		600 00 0
00000	00000 00	000	0 00 00	0 0 0 0	0 8	o o 8 8	8%°°°° 00	90°0	0 800	မို၀်	800° 900	۳ ۳	¢ ∰o
SIO2_AM_	8 00	0 8 0	0.0	8 8	8	8 8	8	8	8-8	8	800	8	89
	° ° °	°ğ°°°	°°°° °₿		8		8 ⁸ °	૾ૼ૾ૼ૾	မ်ိဳးိိစ		۲ ک ک ک	888 800	800 800 800
QUARTZ	8 00	ο θ ο - 9	° 8	8 8	8	8 8	8	8	8x8	8	&b	8	88
0==0=0-00	68 0° 0	°ġ°°	° °° 0 °8		8		88°°°°	૾૾ૼ૾૾૾	မ်ိဳးိရေး စီခုိစစ	₿° 8°	× کې		860 800 800
AL_OH_3A	°	° °	0 0	8 8 8	00	° °	°	° °	ο Φ	0	888	8	°
\$2BB	0 0	0 0	₀ 0	8 8	8	9 9	8	800	00 00	8	8	900	ጭ
GOBTHITE		° 9	ိရိ		Å	Å Å	800			A	(Carlow Carlow C	880 o 000	6568 6568 6668
	്ം	8	[°] 8	0000	ő	8 8	°,	8	80	8		00	00
FB_OH_3A			ိ		8		800				é	880 o	
	<u>°</u>	8	8	8 8	ő	° °	<u> </u>	800	60	8	888	00	000
PYRITE	0000 0		° ° ° ° ° °	0000	0000	0000				8°°°°	883 v	89 °	888 888
	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	°00	8 8	8	8 8	8	800	0°°°	8	8	90 90	88 88
FES_PPT_	°°°°°		° ° °		000	00000	80 00 00	0000	8	8000	878 o 8	880 °	&
	<u> </u>	° 8	0 ⁸	8 8	8	8 8	8	800		8	8	96 90	900 2000
MN_OH_2		0	0 0 0		0		0 0 0	0000		0	0 0	0 0 00	80 80 0
E-ER	<u>60</u>	<u> </u>	° °	8 8	8	8 8	<u>o</u> °	80 0	6	8 0	0°0 0	8 °	88°
MUSCOVIT	00	8	8	88	8	8 8	°	8	&	8	888	8	8
	0 0	0 0		9 9	θ	9 6	8	800	00 00	8	8	<u>∞</u>	dep .
C02_G_	8000	88880	° 8 8 8°		ß	0000				န္မွီ ၀	888 o		တို့ရှိသို့ တ
0.0000000	<u>ိ°°</u>	88	00 ⁸⁸ 0		8	8	800		6,8,8,8,8,8	8°	l \$ ⁸ ⁶	88° °	888

	FILTPB	FILTFEI	NA	к	CA R	MG	HCO3	CL	S04	TR	D	O18
	ß	ß	80		B	866	Skines II		BB	Dall		
DBPTH	0		° °	008	° °	° °	° 8	0000		0	0	0
800	& ° °	& ° °	388°	÷	R	effe o	ୢୄୄ୶ୖୄୄୄ	۲	& B	စို့ စို့ စိုးကို စိုကို စိုကို စိုက စိုက စိုက စိုက စိ	°	° °°°°°° °
ARBACODE			8 0	0 0	80 0	0 80	° ° 0	8 0	00	0000	⁰⁰ 00	° 。
0_0	60000 60	യോറ്റ് മ	000 0000 000 0 0	00 0 0000 0 0000 0 0	6 8 8 0 8 0	000 0000000000000000000000000000000000	00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00	60 680 690 0	000 0000000 0000000	000 000 000000	00 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	00 0 00000 0 00000 0
YEAR			80 0 0	<i>6</i> 000	8 o O	8 00	8 o o ^o o	800°	e o	°ထထ ဝ ^ဝ	8° °	ంథిం
<u> </u>	⁶⁶⁰ ° ° ° °	⁶⁶⁶ ° ° ° ⁶⁶	₩ B B B B B C B C B C B C B C B C B C C B C C B C C B C C B C C B C C B C C B C C B C C B C C D C D	ം ക്ലാം പ്	8898 8	₩ C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C	ၛႄၛၟႄၜၟၟၜ	B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B	383-08 °	600 000	° ၀န္မွာ္လွို ၀	၀ ၀ရုန္ ၀ ၀
PORB	CCO O O O O O	CCC 0 0 0 0 0	amanoo o	00 00000	00 00 O	0000000 0	0 000000000000000	ca⊐oo o	000000000	ထားသားထားတာ ဝ ဝဝ	0 0000000 0	ം നോരാത്രം
0_0_0					0000 o	0 000000 0	0 0000000000 0	00000 o			o occocco o	o occocco o
PSIZE	CCC 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0				(CD 00) 0	000000 0		<u>an oo o</u>	0000000000			
<u>[00</u>	000 0 0 00	<u></u>	0 000000	00 00	0 00 00	0000000 0	ത്തുന്നാരാരായം ര	<u>ano oo o</u>	000000000	യോഗര്ഗ്ര	ം രാത്തായം ര	ര രത്തോരം ര
YOLUME			6	8	90	8	° °	8	°o	8	0 ⁰	8
8	<u>680000</u> °	des o o o°	8800°00 0	ക്കം ം°	88°00 0	ഷുക്കം	ക്ഷാം കം	88°°°°°°°	8900 48 000 0	တ္ စတ္မိထုမ္က ရ	ം ഹിംഹിം ം	ം ംക്കം °
ALP	0	0 00	ê	8	0 8	8	0	Å	00	° °	° °	Å
8	8000000	8000000	ം 8ംഷങ്ക	8000 00	86,08 o	000000 0	900000000 o	60 60 60 60 60 60 60 60 60 60 60 60 60 6	0 ⁻ 98666690 0 80 8	ა დიდიდი დ	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	° 0,000,000 0
CAP		1	8 8	8 8	θ 8	8	18	θ 9	98	8 9	A 8	B B
8	888 8 0 00	888 8 0 00		88 99980 o	88	8888 o	8	8	Beerry 8 8	8	o 8999000	。 88.980° 0
FBP	0	•	°	0	0	°	0	0	0	0	0	0
			0		0	0	0	0		0	0	° °
MNR						0 0						
N								Ĭ				ŮŮ
NØ	8000000000	<u></u> 660 0 688	6668°°°° °	6666 °S	\$8°°° °	8888	88488.88	\$\$ ⁶ °°°°°	8886688000	&&&& 0	ം ക്ക്ക്ക് ം	o o co
SIP	o c	0 0	00	°° °	00	00 0	0 0 0	8°	80 O	000	0 00	0 0 0
8	80000	80000		e	88° ° °	BEE 6	8008 900 ⁶			}} ^{##}		000000 A
SP]		0	0	0	0		0	0	0	0	0
80	800 8 0 08	808 9 0 08	8888.8°		8888		8.000 Basello A		88 88 88		0 884868 8	0 8888888 8

			· ······							0	0	0	0
018	a North	ہ میں میں میں	°°°°88 °°°°88 °°°	° ° ° ° °	°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°	° 880 980 980	° % %	° % 8,8 8,0 8,0 8,0 8,0 8,0 8,0 8,0 8,0 8,0		° ° ° ° ° °	00000000000000000000000000000000000000	, ^{contro} o	° ° ° ° °
G	Nolo	° ° ° % ° °	ం ంటిం సిర్దిం	ი აფმავა	ი იცივი. იცივიი	0 00000 00000 00000 00000 00000 00000 0000	° %%% °	°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°	စ စ စိတ်စိတ် စ	° ° % ° °	° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° °	° °°°°°°°	° 00000 °
TR	Ned	°°° 888	°°°° 888	မိုလ္ရမ်ိဳးမွာ ၀ ၀	ი ი გლმხდიი	၀ ၀ ၀ ၀၀၀၀၀ ၀ ၀ ၀ ၀၀၀၀၀ ၀	စ ⁸⁰ စီစွဲစွဲ ၀ ၀	°°°°°°°°°°°	გიადი ი გიადი ი ი	00000000000000000000000000000000000000	00 00 00 00	္ဂစ္ကစ္တိရွိတ္ ၀ စွဲစွဲရွိ	စ် စွတ်စွတ် စ ^{ဝဝ} စွ
\$04	Ma	80000000000000000000000000000000000000	80000000000000000000000000000000000000	ა გითზი ი ი	°°°°°8008€	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	် နိုဗ်နို ေ ေ	8.0 8.0 0000 0 0 0 0	ი ი ი მ დიმუ	000 COUNTR	ွိ မက္က စစ်စစ္ ၀ ၀	୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ	စို့စိုဗိုဗ္က ၀ စိုစိုဗ္က ၇ ၀ ၀
- CL		~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	ୢୄୖ	° °° ¢\$	° ° %	0 0 8	୍ଚ କୁହିଚ୍ଚ ତ	00000 0000 0000 00000 00000 00000 000000	0 00 00	° ° °°°°	ୖୄ	° &	ိုန္လိုိ
HC03	0000	° 88	° 80	000°000 0	000 000 000 000 000 000 000 000 000 00	Jacoom o	ి. ఫ్రిచ్, ల్లం	0 000 000000	ം മഹംഹം ം	00000000000000000000000000000000000000	00000 B 0000	၀ စွေစွ၀ ^၀ ၀တိ	မ္လာန္မွ ^{၀ ၀ထ} ၀
MG	Nn-	° °	° °		0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0		O GATATA	880 8890 8890		00000000000000000000000000000000000000	ං දිදිය ඉදිදිය ඉදිදිය		°
C		0		0 0 0 0 0	° °	000	° 8	000	0000	° • • • • •	°	°	°
×		0000	00000	0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0	 	° °	° @2862°	0 0 0	°°°	000000000 0 0 0	0 0 0 0 0 0	° °
44	12	ింత	ంంత్ర	6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6	- ABB	0 0 0		۰ گ ^و کی د	0 0 0		00000000000000000000000000000000000000	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	°
BIT	Ba.	ୢୖୖୢ	ೲೲೲ	0 0 0	° ° °	0 0 0	° %	°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°	0 0 0		°.8888	888 888 0 0 0	° 🍰 o
FULTE	R	0 000 0 000	° 043	0 649 0	ہ کھ	0 09 00	0 0 0 0	° 99	00000000000000000000000000000000000000	ہ میکھورہ ہ	° 808 °	° &% °	° °
FILTFE	R.	° •	° ° ° °	° %	。 。 &&	0 0 0 0 0 0 0		° • %	° ° 88	، 12000	° 808		° 2800 1
		FILTFE	нілтви	ND AA	× Bu	5	NSD.	HCO3	CL.	so4 BBnnn-	TR Do Case	р 	018

	FILTEB	FILTFBI	NA	к	CA R	MG	нсоз	CL	SO4	TR	D	018
	ß	8	88	di.		88s	Sector-151	8	00			
\$04_\$			0 0	0 0	0 0	0	0	0 0	0 0	° °	° °	0 0
Ø0			0 ⁰	ø	8	o 00	0 00 0	8	æ	ം പംപം	<i>\$</i> 9	96
BR			0	0	0	o	0	0	0	0	0	0
D			0 00	o co	0 0	0 0 0	0 0 00 0	0	ہ دی	0 00000	0 000	0 00
SI			88	Ş	8	<u> ୧</u>	° ° 8	8	\$	0000	%	°8
0-8-00a	စိုင် စိုင် စိုင်	8°°°	80°°°°°°°°	ထိုိ ၀၀	86°°°	86000	80° 0000	88°°°°°	ୡୖଌୄୄୖ୶ୖ	θο ὄ Φωθ ο ο ο ο ο	၀ ၀၀၀၀ ၈	၀ ို့လို ၀ ၀
FB	° 0	000	e ^o	0 ⁰	° 00	s° °	°°° °	e	å	° 。 ° 。	8°	8°
08	aso.	and	889000 0	နိမ့္စိေ ၀	° ~ ~	88000	ອອີ່ດີດ	0 80-00 0	00 666 00 6 0 0	၀၀ ၂၀၀ ကရာများ	υ °δ6°δ° υ	0°0 0°000000
FETOT]	0	0	0	0	0	o	0	0	°	°
0			90 O	о 96 о	8 0	° 0	° ° °	° 8 °	0 8 0	° °° °	o Bo o	0 000
FEII	° °	, °°	°	° °	000	°°°	°° 0	ိ	8	000	0	0 0
0	er en	den -	00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00	880 0	° 80°°°°°	ଚୁଁତ ୧୯୦୦	6 6000	ё 8800 о	5° 88° 0° 0°	989°°°	ୢୢୖୄ୶ଽୖୄୖୄୖୖୖୖ	° ° ° ° ° ° °
MN	000	00	°°°	°0 0	8	°0 0	000	°°	°.	° °	°°	° °
ؤ	0 ⁰	¢ ^θ	68°°°°°°	නම් ෙ	& o	ૹૹ૿ૺૺૺૺ	ଡ଼ୖୢୖ ^{ଈୄୖ} ୖୖୖୖୖୖୖୖ	&••• •	a 00 00 00 00 00 0	8°0°°°°°	° ବିହେତ	° କଞ୍ଚିତ୍ତ
LI			0	0	0	°	0	0	0	0	Ő	0
S		J	00	ø	0 0	000	0 0 00 0	o o	0 60	0 00000 0	ہ میں	0 00
SR]	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	°
G			00 °	o o	0 0	0 0 00	° ∞ °	ø	o co	0 00 00 00	0 000	0 00
AL	o o	0 0	80	8	० 8	0 0 ⁰	°	8	0 8 0	00	°	°
	80	80	00	00	8	000	° 8	ୖୖ	°, °	8	° ° °	0 0
s	0	0	°	0	Ô	0		0	0	0	0	0
	૾૾ૼૡ૾૾૾	, Å * ° č		89 <u>6</u> 0	Å	ૡ૾૿ૼ૾૾૾	૾ૢ૱૾૾	နိန္မွိိ	ထို့ °ွိ	_{ଞି} ତ୍ତି ତ	° မိန္တိတိ	ိ မိန့်မိန်ပ
DOC Dectored			°°°°°	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	8 8 8 8 0 0	0000 0000 0000 0	8000000 800000000000000000000000000000	° 888 80 00 00	0 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00	°°°° 88°°°°°°	00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00	° ° ° ° ° °

	FILTPE	FILTFBII	NA	ĸ	CA	MG	HCO3	CL	S04	TR	D	018
	ß	8	880	<u> s</u> g		88s	Sister over 50	8	88000	0.00		
PHYAV	8	8 8	8,000	ိမို	စို့စိ	880 9	0 80 0	စို့မို့	00800	0 0 0 0	0 0 ⁰⁰ 0	00 00 00
a-a-Da-a	00	00	ø	00 00	0	00 00	0 0	8	8	00	°° 0	0 0 0
189 	°°°°	°8 °8	8008°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°	888 898 80 80 80 80 80 80 80 80 80 80 80 80 80	ං ඉ දි	6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6	888 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8	880 ⁸⁰ °	880 ° ° ° ° °	80°00 80°000 00°000	° & & ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° °	° 88°B ° 8°°° °
CONDL			0	0	°	0	0	0	0	°	0	0
S			00 00	° o	0	0 0 00	° 0 00 °	© ⊗	eo eo	0 00 ⁰ 00 0	ہ ص	° «
CONDYAV	8	8	8	°°	8	°°	8	8	0 ⁰	8	8	8
0000	8° °	8 ° °	Å		8	de o	ఄఄఄఄ	8	80	88.000	૾૾ૹ૾ૺૹ૾૾	୍
WFLOW	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
8	<u>600</u> 000	<u>60 800</u>	ഡ്ഡോറം റ	ക്കോ	<u>68</u> 00 0	cato ^o	യ ഹുറ താ ര	കോം	ൽവാറാററ	<u>o 800 o^o o 90</u>	<u>o o 8,060 o</u>	<u>o occoo 80 o o</u>
DRILLW	° o °	0 0 0	o o	0 0 ⁰	0 0	0 0 ⁰	0 0 0	0 8	8	° °	° &	8
8	ക	æ	<u></u>	ക്രം	ര്ക്ക ം	00000	<u>ക്കായ</u>	കരം റ	6008000	8	o 0 ⁹ 0000 o	o o ⁰ 00300 o
SELPH	8000 8000 8000 8000 8000 8000 8000 800	800000000000000000000000000000000000000	0 0 60 0	8 8 8 0 0 0	୦ ୧୦୦୦ ୧୦୦୦ ୧୦୦୦	00000000000000000000000000000000000000	88 88 000	୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ ଅକ୍ଟ୍ର୍ବ୍	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	° ° °	° 60° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° °	°°°°°°°°
CALCBH	°°°	8 8	0000 0000 0000	ိလ္လ လွ	ନ କୁନ୍ଦି ୦	ି ଝିତ୍ତି ୧	80°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°	ତ ୧୦୦୦ ୧୦୦୦	°°°°°°	80 80 80 0 0	ိ မိုလို	° 300 ° 200 ° 000 ° 00 ° 0 °
USBDEH	(CDO 0 0 0 C	000 000	annoo	00000 0	teo o	0 000000 0	0.000 000 0	@DO	000 0 0 0	6000 C O O	0 0 00 000	ം രായാരം
sum Во				8 8 88 °	8 88 8 8	8	8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8	8 8 88 88	888 888 888 888 888 888 888 888 888 88	8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8	8 8 8 8	ଃ ୫ ୧୦୦୦ ୧୦୦୦ ୧୦୦୦
TOTSUM	8	8	000	80	0	8	9 6	000		° °	0 0	0 0
Det	60000	<u>ຼັຟະ</u> ຄິດ ດູດ	`] <u>&</u>		<u>8</u>	<u>ା କ୍ଞ</u> ୍ଞ ୍	တို့လိုလိုလ် ၉		ഷ്ട്രം	8200000	୦ ୦୫୫୫୦୫	၀ ၀ိ် မှ န်စ °
SUM_CAP	0 800 0 0 0	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	െ ര ദ്യൂജ്ഞം പ	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	0 0 88000 0	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	o Burthoff	° ∘ 88°°° c	° ¢	° &&&&& & & & & & & & & & & & & & & & &	° %%%% °	° °

	FILTFE	FILTFBI	NA	к	к сл	MG	НСОЗ	CL	SO4	TR	D	018
	§	ß	88	ø8		N93	Science - Ki		NG	Gkol		
TOTSUM_C	0	0	° °	0	0	0	°	°	°	°	0	0
Go	880000	80000	ଞ୍ଚିଳଂ° ୦	886° °	88°°° °	eggeo	800° 0° °	çço° o	88800 000 0	8888000	ം ഏക്ക് ം	୦୦%% ଚିତ୍ର
				868°°°	888°°°	8880°°°	88.000			8880000		0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0
SIO2_AM_	0 ⁸ 0	<u>οθ</u> ο	68	8	8	000	<u> </u>	8	8 0	80 0		° 00
a=_3=_3a	° °	8°°°	ૹ૾૾૾ૢૺ૾	ଞ୍ଚ୍ଚି	6 °°	ခုိ	ୖୄ୶ ^{ଡ଼} ୖଡ଼ଡ଼ୄ ଡ଼ୄ	ଞ୍ଚିତ୍ତ	8°°	8°°°	၀ နို ၀၀ိ	° 8° °
QUARTZ	0 0	0 0	8	8	8	∞°0	08	₽	8 0	80 o	° Ø 0	° 00
0=0=0-00	8°°°	8000	ૹ૾૾૾ૢ૾૾	₿% 6%		₽°°°	ୖୄଌଡ଼ୖ [ୣ] ଡ଼ୄ	800	8°°	8°°°°°	° 8°°	° 800 °
AL_OH_3A	° 0	°°	° °	°0	00	°o	0 °	0	° o	° °	°	°
==	8	8	0 0	0 0	o •	Ф	° 0	o °	0 0	o o	8	°0
GOETHITE	Sec. o	888	ိုင္လိုိ	ိုးလို	88°°		8 % %	မ္ကိုိ	° ° © © © © ° °		° 86° °	ୢୖୡୡୢୖଌୄ
	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	o .	٥°	ő	്	<u> </u>	0	<u>°</u>	° 。	° °	°.
FE_OH_3A	& °	[₩]	0000 0000 0000	୍ଷ୍ଣ୍ଚ ୧୦୦୦	0 6 6 0 0 0 0	Å Å	8,000	880			ୖୖୢୖ	ୢୖୡୢୖଌୄ
PYRITR	<u> </u>	000	0 000		0	00		0				<u> </u>
	8 8	₿ 8	0000 0000	9 ⁶ 8 0	80 60 0	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	88 0	8 8 0	0000 0000 0000	60 800 000	0 000 0 000 0 000	° 68° °
FBS_PPT_	les °°°	l o o o o o	8000 8000	88 88 00000000000000000000000000000000	8000 °	0000 0	8800	60000	000 000 000 000	800 800 800	° ° °	°°°°°°
] [8] [8	18				0 0		0	0	<u>° </u>	8	°0
MN_OH_2			୍ଦ୍ର ୧୫୦୦ ୦୦୦	ം ം ം ം	8 8 8	6000 0	° ° °	୍ଚ୍ଚ ୧୫୦୦ ଜୁନ	°°°°°		°°°°°°	°°°°°°
MUSCOVIT	° •	° °	00	°0	8	°0	• •	8	°0	° °	8	°
	0	9	0 0	00	。。	ø	• •	0 0	0 0	° 0	8	°0
C02_G_	000 000 000		888 888 888 888 888 888 888 888 888 88		8888°°°°°°°°	80000	8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8		888 888 888	8 8 0 8 8 0 8 0 8 0 8 0 8 0 8 0 8 0 8 0	° ° ° ° °	୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ

	so	4_S		BR		SI		PE	1	FETOT		F	BII][ми			LI			SR		AL	1	S		DOC
	R		0_	-		<u>a.S.a.</u>	00		0		_][<u>Bo</u>	-13	G a	ka		<u>u</u>			<u>N</u>		_					
DEPTH		0 0		0	0	° °	8		0			0	0	6				0	õ		0		0	1	0.0		8
000	00		8			ୡୖୖଌୖୖୖୄଌୖ	889 B	്ം	°0	0	Ĭ	880 B	č°.	8	βο	°°	8	<u>.</u>		ò		00	, [°] °° °		နိုင်စိုင် နိ		00000000000000000000000000000000000000
AREACODE	•		0			0 000	0	,	0			Q			<u>,</u>		0			0				7	0		° 0 00
0_0	8	0	0	_ 0	0	00000000000000000000000000000000000000	000	<u></u> °°	0	0	0	000	00		00	ို	0	0	0	0	<u>o o</u>	0 0		'le	00000000000000000000000000000000000000	0	0 000 000 000
YEAR	80	8	8	0	٩	°o o&o	0 B 0	, 0	60	0	0	8 0	0	ക	>		8	0	٥	8	• °			٦٢		ĺ	8800
0						8 8 8	88°	, • • °				88°) &	~~ °	°°						° (°°°° (868 8	٥	ക്രായ
PORB	œ	0	°	0	o	ര തരതരതര	600 0	0000	00	0	٥	000 0	000		80	ωo	0	0	0	°	0 0	0	0000 0	יו	യയയ	0	യാരമ്മാറാ യ
0_0_0	an an	0	0	0	0	രത്തരതാരതം	തെം	0000 0000	00	0	0	രോഗ		200		800	0	0	0	0	o o		00000		കയായായ	°	യാരത്താരം ത
PSIZE	GD	0	10	0	0	0 000 00 000 0		0000	00	0	0	600 (000	<u>]</u>		000	0	0	<u>्</u>	0	<u> </u>	100	00000	516	00000	-0	000000000000000000000000000000000000000
R B			11																								
[<u>U</u> U		0	10	<u> </u>	0	0 000 00 000 0		0 0 0 0	<u></u>	<u> </u>	-	000 (000		0	0.0	<u> </u>	0	0	<u> </u>	0 0		00000	의년	0000		000 00 00 00 00
						, in the second s	1								Ŭ										Ũ		Ů
No=	æ	0	•	0	0	8 80 00000	ഷോ	<u>, </u>	00	0	0	800 0	. 8 0	ിത	ჭდი	၀ိ၀	0	0	0	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	0	0000	비	848 6	0	യം രം ത
ALP					ļ	0 0	0 00					°0		$\left \right _{\mathfrak{g}}$,							1	0	ור	0	0	° 0
8	80	8	0	8	0	8 00 00 000	800	0 0 00 0	00	0	0	800 0		္ကိုန္တိ	1 00	0 600	0	8	0	0	8 c	0	0000	0	ი თმმდ	8	00000000000000000000000000000000000000
CAP][]	ę		8	8	88	88		8		٦	8		18				8	9	Г	8 8						8
8	æ		8			8 8 8000	8.	0 080 0	00	0	6	Å 88	<u>. 8 o</u>	0	9 0 0	øо	8			9		8	°88°	•	488 6	8	88 88 88 88 88 88 88 88 88 88 88 88 88
FEP]					0	1	0	1					<u>ا</u> ا		0						רר		7	0		0
18	80	c		o	0	ം ഗത്രതംതം	o B	စ္စစစိ	00	o	。	0 600		8 0	0000	ക് റ	0	0	0	0	0 0		0 0000	。	പ്പത്തു പ	0	0 000000000000000000000000000000000000
MNP						0	0	0				0		٩٢	,	0	Ī			ΪĒ		٦Ē	0	٦i	0	0	0
80	<u>&</u>	c	8	0	0	8 88 B . Co	88	<u> </u>	80	0	8	6 68	. 88	8 Æ	690	880	8	0	0	8	0 (0008	6	8888 B	0	^{കം ക്ര} ം പ്ര
SIP	0		00			0 0	00	0 0	l °	0		00	0	98	}	0	0			0		٦٢	0		0	0	ø 0
8	ို့ရ	(, 8	0	o	ଌୖୡଌ୶ୖଌୖୡ	l 📽	8006	68	00	۵	8 8	0 0 0 0	8	800	di o	ê	0	0	ê	0	。。		0	0 8088 9	8	Bootes or to
SP	0		\mathbb{P}			°	0		 °					٦٢	0] •			°		٦٢					0
§ 5	l 📽	Q	8	00	Ę	8 8 a a		6 d9 o €		8	8	8.8	880	8	88	c 8 o	8	00	8	e e	8	8 8	. 8 8.	0	œ₿ ⁶ 88	8	\$~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~

	SO4_S	BR	SI	FB	FETOT	FEII	MN	LI	SR	AL	s	DOC
	Ø	a	a_8_a_a_	SI3	o	Ba	00	ß	N			S
FILTFE			0 0	° °		° °	°°,			° ,	° °	°
B=			ው ዋንጭ	ØØ		0 ^D	0000			°000	8 80 00 0	&∞%°
FILTFEII			0 0	°°		°°	°.			° 。	° °	° 。
Ø 			<u>കക</u> 8	Ø		0 ^Q	≪ ^{p∞}			° 0 0 00	₿ \$\$0∞00	00000
NA	0	с О	0	°	0	0	0	0	ő			°
80	æ	8	⁸ %%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%	°°∞88%	°0 0 0	888 0 0 0	88°° °°	8	8	°°°°° °	⁴⁸ % %	8°98000 00
к	0	c	e B	° °	0	0 0	0 0	0	0		0	°°
68	ϡ	°	2 8 8 0 0 000	888 8 ∞ °	°0 0 0	888 ° °	ക്കോം	0	0	°°°°°°	୦୦୫୦୦୦	[@] ç∘ççç°₀₀ ∞
N ^{CA}	•	() ()	0	0	0	0	0	0	0			0
8	000	0	00000000000000000000000000000000000000	800000	<u> </u>	800000	9000 000	0	0 0	°°°°00 °	യങ്ക് ം	800000 00 00
MG			0	0		0	0][0	°
880	° °	000	୶ୡୄୡୖୢୄୖ୶ୄୖୖୖୖ	868800	° <u> </u>	888 8 0 0	88° ° °	0000	° ° °	° 0 0 0 0	°& °	န္မာ့္ ၀၀၀ တ
HCO3	8	о Ө	8 000	° ° ° °	0 0 0	0000	8 6	8	0 8		~ °	00 0 00
0000-a-a-a	°o	<u> </u>		& °°	°	æ°°°°	& °	° 0 0	0 0 0	00,00		နို့လိ်
	0		° °	0	Ô	°	0	°	0			Ô
Ban	ϡ	• •	8 0° 0° 0° 000	8 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	00 0 0	800000	800 00	0	0	<u> </u>	က ရှိစို စ	& ∞ ∞
SO4	8	° (8°°	000	0	°	000	<u> </u>	° 0			° °
88	æ	8	၀ တို့တဲ့ တို့ရေး	88 8000	<u>oo o o</u>	80 8000	9 ⁰⁰ 8 00,	0	8	<u> </u>	ထိမ်ိဳလ ိ	ୖୢୖ୶ଡ଼ଡ଼ୄୄୖ୶ୖଡ଼
TR		0		9 9 9	& 00	° °	°°		0 0	•	0	° °
000	6° °	8 °	00000	868 8° o	° ° °	8688°	00000000000000000000000000000000000000	8 o	θ °	۵° ۵ ۵	နိုင္ပီႏိုင္ငံ ေ	ക്ക്
D	08 0	8 0	ိုင္တိုိ၀လ္ရ	800 8 00 0	о Во 0 о	008000	0 000 00	8 0	8 0		0.00	8 0 0 0
][0 0		848	0][ు ^{ం ల} ే	°∕8 ⁶ °° °	ૡ૽ૻ૰ૡ૾ૻ ^ૡ ૻ ૰
018	8	θο	000000000000000000000000000000000000000	8000	°°°° °	800			6 0	。。		° 00 00 00
			0	0 0		86°	000			0°°°-	⁰ 88°o o	ၛႄိၖၴိ

		SO4_S		BR		SI	FB		FETOT	1	FEII	ы мі	4		LI][SR	AL	s	DOC
	8		ß			8.908.00		8				36a_	5ka	8	-66			1969 - Du - co	1986	
SO4_S		0		0	0	00	00	°		١ſ	0	0			0 0	١Г	0 0			0
8	œ		8			0990	0.00	00	0 0		000	~		R		1	Q			- 0 00
BR		ö	1		0	°	°	0		iΓ	0	0			0	10	<u>،</u>			○
R		0		o		o	0					0			0		0			0
			10			0000		00	0 0	۱Ľ	000	<u>∞</u>					<u> </u>			0 00
_ 0 _	8	a	8	0		00 00 000 -	60°°°	a°	0 0		ຂຶ້	800	0	8	0		8	° °	0,000	8°00
0-0-0-00					<u> </u>	٥ ^٣	00 0 0 V	Ĉ			<u>600000</u>	000	00		• •		0	° °	° 80 ° °	000
FB NN	0		0			000	ø°°		0		0°	0	°°	0][0	۰ 。	° °	° °
	8	8	ò	0	٥	& & & & & & & & & & & & & & & & & & &	ക	00	0	l	ഹം	800		ô	o 0		° • • •	°000	ი ⁶ ტათ ი	တ္ လို က
FETOT	0] [•			0	0	[0	T	0	0		0		ĪĒ	0			°
Ø	0 90	c	8		o	0 0000	° 8	~	0	II	0 0	0		0 0	c]	0 9 0			0
FBLI	1		i E			° 0	00			١Ľ	0,0	<u> </u>	°			1	-		0	<u> </u>
	00	c	000		0	0000	0	。	0	1	.~~	000	° o	000			0	° o	0	್ಲಿಂ
			۲			0	0 ⁰			16	م	00				11		° ° ° 0	080 00 0	<u>680,800</u>
Bn MR						0 0	00			1	00		øٽ					0	° °	° °
666	P	0	8	<u> </u>	•	୦ ୪୦୦୦୦ ୦୦୦୦	0 ⁶ 00	°o	<u> </u>	ļĮ	0000	OUTO		0	0 0	<u>][</u>	θο ο	ိ၀၀၀	ം കെ	∞°°°°°∞
LI		c	1		0	0	0	0		I	0	0			Ċ][õ			°
8	00			0		0000	0 000	00	0 0	,	000	000			0		0			° ° 0 00
SR		7	7		0	<u>ہ</u>	<u>ہ</u>	0		٦Ĩ	0	0		1	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	Ī	ō			0
	0	c		0		0 0000	0					0			o		0			o
AL			זר			0	000			זר	<u> </u>		0			יר זר	<u> </u>	0	0	
_						0 ⁰⁰ 0	000				000	00	0					0 ⁰	ಂಂ	0
000_000			╎╴			\ <u> </u>	<u>° 0</u>	<u>الــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــ</u>	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	기 기 다	<u> </u>			╎└─				0°		<u>° o</u>
s						000	8 0				ę o	o	o					0	0	
67676969	<u></u>					800	1 <u>68 0 °</u>				°& °°°	6 88	<u> </u>	<u>' </u>				0 ⁰⁰ 0 0	000	8°°°°°
DOC	°		°			000		8				00	0	8			0 0		0	°° °°
0-000	<u> </u>		jĽ	0	c	0 00 0 00	80 0	0	0 (°	800°°	8000	•	°	0	。	° ° °	000		0000000

	SO4_S	BR	st	FE	FBTOT	FEII	MN	LI	SR	AL	s	DOC
	Ŋ	0	a_8_a_a	ØQ	<u>a</u>	Ba_a_a_	Sic	0	B			
PHYAV			° °	₿ ₩		8	8			0°°	°°°	e 0
e0ee			° ° ° °	ق 00		8 00	⁷ °° ° °			້	00000	\$000°
PHL	0 0	° °	8800	8	8	8	80	o °	0 0	0°0	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	
ᆕᆇᆕᅒᆱᇔᅒᆋᆂ	0	8	00 Q XX		000	000000	6 6	8	8	° °	000	ಁೲೲ
CONDL	0	°	0	0	0	°	0	0	0			°
Ø	° vo	0	0 0000	0 000	00 0 0	000	0 09	0	0 9			° • • • • •
CONDYAV]	в	8		8	8			0	0 0	<u> </u>
88688			ိမိုစ္စ	8000		8000	000 0000 0000 000000000000000000000000			o oo o	°°°°	8000
WFLOW][ō	0		°	0				0	°
8	م م	8 0 0	0 000 000 00	ൾരോ	00 0 0	60000			80.0		800.0	
DRILLW		1	<u> </u>	° °		0 0 0	0	1		<u> </u>		0
8	6 0	0 0	0 00 00000	8000	0 0 0	8000	8.00					°
SELPH]	0 <u>0</u>	8		8	8	<u></u>		0 0	°0.	6
a-2			0000	80,000		0°°°				°	°°° °°°	0000
CALCBH				° ° °		00	00	1			<u> </u>	• •
			830	8		ဖြို့	&°°			° .	000 00 000 00	00000
USEDEH			1					۱ <u> </u>				
<u>8</u>			0 000 00	0000000		000 0 0 0 0 0	രത്ത തര			00000 0	യയായ	000000000000000000000000000000000000000
SUM	8	1 8 8	<u><u><u></u><u></u><u></u><u></u><u></u><u></u><u></u><u></u><u></u><u></u><u></u><u></u><u></u><u></u><u></u><u></u><u></u><u></u></u></u>	88	8		l de]		18
8	di d	8	88 8 80 98 9		80 0 5			0 0	° °	888	° 8 ° 8	80
TOTSUM	6		00	00	<u> </u>				0 0		0 200	0 <u>80 000 00</u>
Da	6 9	0	8 80 80 00 A	8	80 0 0	8	8			000	° ° °	8090 a
SUM_CAP		1	0									0 00 00 0
	₀		0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	0	80.0		0	8	8	l °	0	0
L	100	u تــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــ				000000000	ll™≪80 oð c			1000000 0	1125008 8	പത്രംഷംഹംപ്പ

	SO4_S	BR	sī	FB	FETOT	FBII	MN	LI	\$R	AL	S	DOC
	B	<u> </u>	8.8.00.00		8_ <u></u>	S.a.a.a	86aa	8	ß	196910 - Sec 19	068	8.00
TOTSUM_C			0	°		0	0				0	0
80	ન્દ્રે &	8 0 0	ၜၓၟႝၜၜၓႝႜၜၜ	888800	° ° °	6 88880	8000 00	800	8° 0	00 ⁰ 00 0	888.8	ଊ୦ଊୖୄୢୢୢୢୢୢୖୖୖୖ
CALCITE	8 8	0	600 6000 600 6000 600 6000	₿ ₿ ₿ 8 °°°	од ° ° °	60 60 80 80 80 80 80 80 80 80 80 80 80 80 80		8 ° ° 8	8 ° ° 8	00 00 00	2000 0 0000 0 0000 0	Booos a
SIO2_AM_		1	8	οθ ο		οθ ο	0 0 ⁰ 0			о _о	080	000
aa-geogeoa			ê ê	& ° °		& ° °	୫°୦ °୦ ୫			0 0 0 0	° 86 ~	8 60
QUARTZ	ļ][e	0 0		0 0	000 0			^о о	080	000
000 ⁰ 00-00			& do	8000		8 00	୫°୦°୦ ତ			°°°°	°& ~	8 °°
AL_OH_3A			0 0	° 0		° 0	0			0	° 0	0
0			• •	8		8	8			° 0	<u>o</u> 0	<u></u> ъ
GOETHITE			8 °	88		88	8			°°	00000	80,00
aa 000a_aa			00 00	<u> </u>		0000	- ⁶ 0			° °	0000	0000
FB_OH_3A			8 % %	88000			88 °			0°°	000 00 000 00	800000 00000
	[<u> </u>		<u> </u>			<u> </u>	· · ·	<u> </u>	<u>ہ</u>
PYRITE			800	₿ 8		8				° °	6800 00800	۵۵۵۵ ۵۵۵۵
FES_PPT_	1		8 .		1	0000	80			0 0		
			8 8 ° 0 °	88		8	8			° °	00000000000000000000000000000000000000	00°00 00°00
MN_OH_2			0	0		0	0	1		0	°	0
DuDGe-n-n			880	°°° ° ° ° °		°° ° ° °	8°8 °	,		° °	စစိုစို ၀	8 %
MUSCOVIT			° 0	° 0		°°	0 0	2]	0	° 0	°
<u>6</u>			0 0	<u>e</u>][0	0				00	<u>6</u>
co2_G_ B=0=BBB00000	୫	8 0	° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° °		8 0 0		2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2			000 0 0 000	0000 0000 0000	& & & & & & & & & & & & & & & & & & &

	PHYAV	PHL		CONDL		CONDYAY	v	WFLOW		DRILLW	7	SBLPH	CALCBH	USEDEH	SUM	тотечи	וך	SUM_	CAP
	n No		8.		_]	CiCicica			8			08_10_ <u>Nos_0</u>			8	D	_		
DEPTH		° .			0			0	0		٦٢		[]		0 00		না	Ø	
000	_{စ စိုစို} ိ၀	ୖ _{୦୦୦} ୦୦୪	0 00	0		ଌଌୄୄୖୖ	00	80°°°	8° 8°	° ° °		° % _{می} ۵	୦ ^୦ ୧୪ ୦୦			e construction of the cons	2		, o
ARBACODE		00	0			0		0			7	°	°	°	0 (m)	0	7	80	
<u>0_0</u>	യ്യാം	യായാ യെയാം	0	0	0	00 00000 00	00	0 00 0 0	e o e	~~ 		യ ഗത്താ ഗ ം ഗ	°° 0000 00 0 000 00	0 0 0	00 0000000 0000000 0000000000000000000	000 0000 00 000 00	∞		<u> </u>
YBAR		0 00 ⁰⁰ 0 0	æ	0	٩			80	8		ור				കം ംളം	ക	~	668 o	
<u>a_ac00</u>	യ അംഗം	°° °° 8880 °				ဇိနိ ၀ ၀ <u>န</u>	00	8° °	84) <u> </u>	ľ	രം എങ്ങം റ	00000000000000000000000000000000000000	8 8	e Ballee	8 ⁶⁰⁰ 800		8760 (0	, °
PORE	ര്ത്താരം	000000000000000000000000000000000000000	θ	0	0	00 00 00	00	000 0	σα	> 00 (2	രാത്താരാ	000000000	°	യയാറ			00000 (<u> </u>
	ര മത്താം	0 00 0000 00000 0	ω	0	0	രാനാനാ	00	000 0	ΦŒ	$\sim \infty$	٥l	രം താതാറം	രായായ രം	0	രോഗാനം			000	
000	രമത്താം	0 00 000 00000 0	8	•	0	00 00 00	00	<u> 000 o</u>	COC	> 00	0	രായമായാറാ	രാതാരാ രം	o	0000000	000 000	80	<u>a</u>	
PSIZE	ര നന്നാം	100000000000000000000000000000000000000	ω	0	٥	00 0000	00	000 000	Φα	00 0	ា	၀၀ ဏာ ဏာ ၀၀	0000000000	0	000 00000000		יך	00000 (2 0
ßß	രാന്താന ന	o aa aano aa oo o	۵	0	0	യായ രാ	00	000 0	00	00	。	രായമാവാരം	രായായ രം	0	occo c c c	ന്നത്ത നാര		8	
VOLUMB		0	1			0		[ור	0	0	0	8	8	=	8	
	∞ œ d8o oo	൦൙ഀഀൕ൵ൖ൦	80	0	0	80000	00	вар о	8 0a	o oo	•	^ര ്യ ക്രംം	00 0000 00	8	ക്കുക്കായ വാറാ എന്നുകയ് വാറാ	စို့စို့ရှိ စစ	∞	දින්ති අ	o 0
ALP	0	0				0		0	0		ור	0	0	°	°		=	0	
	0	° 9,				°°		o o	ll°.	5		° °	° 0	ô	ိုိ			°	<u> </u>
	00 0 000 00	000000000008	6	8	0	∞868∞	08	<u>6</u> 20 o	80	0 00	비	Bo cc£B cAbo cB	8000 ⁹⁰ 00 00	θ	ණාරුගත හරිගත	ഷന്ദം ഗം	8	6800	
CAP		8 8		8	8		- 1	8	8						0°°0		ী	୫	
8	<u>a</u> 888°.	000 488 0 88	80			89 8 ₀₀₀₀	88	Å.	8	B	0	_{ه م} چ فق ه	°8888 °°	8	arono o	of the second		800	° 0
FEP		0				0		0			וך	0	0	0	0		٦		0
ß						0.		0	1	0		0			0				。
	0 0 00 00	0000000000000		<u> </u>	<u></u>	000000	00	tto õ		00 0	의	രണ്ണത്ത	രാത്രാര് റാ	8	ഷോഗാനം നാറാ	യയാതാ	80	0000	
MNP						°	l	° °	1	0		°	0	0	00				° °
89	წ თფ <u>ი</u> ა	⁰₿ඎൺം	68	0	0	ფზი გზ	00	€ ₽ 8	ß	ь 69	0	მ წოფიიი	იითმითმე ქმ	8	@@~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	ക്രമാരം	∞	\$	
SIP		° ° °	00			•		8 0	8	0		0	0	0	0 00		Γ	°	0 0
8_	0		llê	0	_	0.990		0 80	lê	o		0	°	0	800	a	1	00	
	<u> a v vas ov</u>		<u>الہ</u>	<u> </u>		0000 00	00	<u>6</u> 00		00 9	믝	00 696 669 0 ⁶	0000000 00	8	6666.00 0000	00 00	~	800	
SP	11	ll °	ll°									}			0			ō	
80 	∞ 8× d∰ 88		ß	0	8	880 8 8	88	βe e	₿	2 00	8	∞ 8 89 8 88 88	88 ₀₆ 88 ₀₈ 00	8	စ္ကို စစ္တား ကို	line and	∞		o o

	PHYAY	PHL	CONDL	CONDYAY	WFLOW	DRILLW	SELPH	CALCEN	USEDEN	8114		[]
		- -	5		ß	B		01202		N SOM	TOTSOM	
EU TOP							a. <u>N. K</u> . a		<u> </u>		D	ß
FILIFE	°	0		° °	0 0	°	°°	° °,	8	8 0	00	80 0
B=	^{QD} 990 00	8 d€to		₀₀ θ ₀ 0 ₀₀	βo	800 0	^{QD} QQD 000	° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° °	8	000 00000000	000 000	ଁ & ୧
FILTFBII	00	° °		° °	0 0 0 0	°	° °	° °,	8	8 0	0 0	80 0
0	⁰⁰ 990 00	8 49∞		00 00 00	θo	800 0	°° 000 00	00000	ê.	000 6000aa	i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i	0000
NA		0	0		0	0				0 00	0000	
80	~ [©] &	ൟൟൢൖഀഀഀ	e e	00 00 00	<u>م</u>	880 oo o	၀ိ ^၀ တ် ရာ ရ	°° ⁶ °୫ ^୦ ୦୦	₿	\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$	ଞ୍ଚିଦ୍ଧତ୍ତି	\$**** °
ĸ		° 0	0	0	0 0	0	0	0	0	ω ο ο ο ο ο ο ο ο ο ο ο ο ο ο ο ο ο ο ο	° 0	<u>8</u> ° °
<u> </u>	୫ ୦ ଫ୍ଟୁ ^୦ ୦	∘ <mark>∿ ୧୫</mark> ୦୫ି°°	e °	88°°° 00 00	ழ	နီစ _ဝ ဝ ဝ	പ്രക്കും	°°∞goa oo	8	දුළුකෙහිසි ංං	მწლიცი ₀	\$ <u></u>
R CA		0	0		0	0				0 00	0	Ø
8	<u>° ∞ ∞ ∞</u>	രയയാറ്റ്റ്	o ço	00 00 00000	8 900 o	§∞ ∞ ₀	രഷംകംം	° ~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	8	0000 00	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	
MG		0		0	0		0	•	0	<u>ω</u> ο	0	00 0
88a	୫ ^୦ ୧୫ ୧୦୦	^{ം ക്} ക്ക്	0 0 0 0	°o 8°°°°00	ಱ	& oo o	_۹ ۹ ۹ ۹ ۹	°° 688,0 °°	8	888 ° ° ° ° °	&&~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	\$\$*°°
HCO3	° 88° °	၀၀၀ ၀၀၀ ၀၀၀၀ ၀၀၀၀၀၀	0 6 0 0 0	8 ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° °	ି ମି ୦୦୦୦୦ ମି	6 o & 0 o	ୢୖ୶ୄୄୖୄ	ୢୖୄୢୄୢୖୄୢୖୄୄୣୄୖୄ	8		80 80 80 80 80 80 80 80 80 80 80 80 80 8	
CL		0	0		0	0				0 00	<u> </u>	© ,
8	<u></u>	ൟൟൟഀഀ	o Ø	°° °° ∞° ∞	900 °	ga oo o	ം കേക്ക്ം	ം [°] ഏ8്യം ം	8	900000 ° °	ශුක දං ං	00 000000
SO4	8 0	°°°	° 0		8	8	0			0 0 0 80	°0	
80	န စဝိုင် စ	ၜၜၹၜၜၜၜ	ø	&0 ⁸⁰	8 8 0 0 0	8 00	୶ଊୖୄୖୖୖୄୖୖ	ୖୖୖୖ	8 8		နိုင္လီလိ	မ္ကိုင္ရွိလို လို လိုက္ရဲ့ လူမ်ိဳးလို လို လိုက္ရဲ့ လိုက္ရဲ့ လိုက္ခ်ိဳလို လို လိုက္ခ်ိဳလို လို လိုက္ခ်ိဳလို လိုက္ခ်ိဳလို လိုက္ခ်ိဳလို လိုက္ လူမ်ိဳးလိုက္ခ်ိဳလို လိုက္ခ်ိဳလို လိုက္ခ်ိဳလို လိုက္ခ်ိဳလို လိုက္ခ်ိဳလို လိုက္ခ်ိဳလို လိုက္ခ်ိဳလို လိုက္ခ်ိဳလို လ
TR	0		0 0 0	0	808	0 0	0	0	0	80 0 00	0 0	8
	ം യം ം	68° 88°	8 0	<u>ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍</u> ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍	80°°	မ္ကိ°ိ°	ୖ୶ୖୖୖୖୖୖୖୖୖ	ೲೲೲ	800	6000 6000 6000 6000 6000 6000 6000 600	888°°°°	
D 	ര് റ്റക്കാം	ၜၜၓႜၜၟၜႜၛႍၜ	€ o	9 ₈₆ 80000	0 60 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	0 9000 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	ೲೲೲೲ	° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° °	8	000 88 000 88 000	88° 00° °	e 2000 o
018		0			0	<u> </u>			Lŏ	ă	<u> </u>	8
	°°°°°°	°° %ိန္လိ°	6° °	° 00 00 00	ക്കം	∞aa ∞aa ∞o	°°°°°°	°°°°°°°°°	00000	9000 0000 0000 00000 00000 00000000000		

	PHYAV	PHL	CONDL	CONDYAV	WFLOW	DRILLW	SELPH	CALCBH	USEDEN	SUM	TOTSUM	SUM_CAP
	n		8	CSICILIZED		ß			<u> </u>	8	0	See
SO4_S		0 0	0 0		0	0				000	00	000
0 _		° ° ° ° °	в		°0	0				Bo	80	9 8 8
BR		0	0		°	0				0 00	0	Ø
Ø		0000	o o		0 00	0				00 00	0 00	00 000
SI	0.0-	ိ ဧိ	8		88	8				8 8	88	888 o
8-8-3-Sa	ိ မိ ိ	ୖୖୖୖ୶ଌୖୄୖ	° 0	0000 000000000000000000000000000000000	8°°°°	°°°°°	° ° ° ° °	° ° ° °	8	860000 880 860000 880	800 6000 0000	880°°°
FE	° °	°° °	0	° °	8 0	0 0 ⁰	00	° °,	0 0 0	898 998	8°	စ္စိစိ
60	00 000 00	∘ ^{&} 8°∰ စ	å o	ο αο ^ο υ ^ο ου	e Beo	် ကိုလ် ၀	° ° 00000	00000000000000000000000000000000000000	о́ Ө	© ∰260apus °8°	ര് എങ്ങം ം	ന്റ ഇങ്ങരം
FETOT		°	0		0	0				00	0	œ
D		0 0 0 0	о 90 о		°0	0				© 000	ი - გი ი	00 1690
FEII	0	°° 0		00	0000		00	° °,	8	800	0	80 0
Co	⁰⁰ 6% 00	ိနိမ္စန္တ	00 0	°o ∞o°o∘ oo	ê ê	0000 0	00 000 000	ೲೲೲಁ	0 0 8	60 60 60 60 60 60 60 60 60 60 60 60 60 6	60 60 60 60 60 60 60 60 60 60 60 60 60 6	88 88 88 9
MN	0	° ° °		° ° °	0 0 0	°	00	° 0 °	0 0	89 0	000	80 0
80œ=	° ~ ~ ~	° °8 auto o	\$° 0	۰۰ ^۰ ۰۶۵	ĝø	ഴ്യം ര	⁴⁰ 99 00	000 00 ⁰⁰	8	888 00 0000	866 eo oo	°€00° 0
LI		0	0		0	0				0 00	0	ø
S		0 0 000 0	o o		0 00	0				രം	0 00	യ തര
SR		0	0		0	0	1			0 00	°	0
B		0 000 0	o o		0 00	0				00 CD	000 °	00 020 0
AL	0	°		٥ ۵	0 0	0	0	l °	0	0	°	lo l
	<u> </u>	°°		0 0	0 8	°°°	<u> </u>	° ° ° °	8008	8000	8 8	8
S		0			0	° .				00	0	00 0
80505mm	<u>ଁ କ</u> ହଁଁ°ବ	ଁ ୧୫ 🖗		ိ တို့ တို	<u>8</u> ° °	စီ ၀ိ၀	ೢೢೢೢೢೢೢೢೢ	ୖୄୡୖୖୄୡୖଂ	8		én an	\$°
Doc Decara	° 8° °	°°°°°°°°°°°°°°	0 0 0 0 0	80 80	° 8 800° °	89 89 80	° ° 8° °	888 0	o B	88	°° 00000000000000000000000000000000000	99898 99898 9

	рнулу	PHL	CONDL	CONDYAY	WFLOW	DRILLW	SELPH	CALCBH	USEDEH	SUM	TOTSUM	SUM_CAP
	a <u>— N</u> aa		8		8	8	a.a. 500.00		<u>8</u>	8	Do	8
PHYAV	0° 900	8 98		° °	8	800 °	oo an	ియా	8	66,00 C	8.0	8
0D00	ø	00		٥°	0 0 0	в о	в Ф	90 00	6 0	0 ⁵ 8 0	00 Ø	8 0
786 	8 00 00	0 the trans of the o	° ° °	୫୦୦ °୦ ୦୧୪ ୦୧୦	ං	8000 800000000000000000000000000000000	°°° 00 00	°°0&0°°0 °&	8 8 8	8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8	80°0°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°	
CONDL		°	0		0	°				0 00	0	Ö
Ø		° ° ° °	ø		0 00	o				ବର ୧୩୦	80 0	00 000
CONDYAY	0 0 20	00 ⁰⁰		°°	8	8	° °	° °	8	8000	0 ⁰	8
00000	° ° °	°°°°8	l	or of ot	õo e	°° °	°°°°°°°°	૾૾૾ૺ૾૾૰	8		8 8 8 8	90°°°°
WFLOW		0		0	0		0	Ŷ	0	00 0	0	00 0
<u> </u>	യ ്ഷാംം	oor of accession of the second	000	<u></u>	aco.	കര രം	രത്താം	00000000000	8	ക്കുന്നത്ത താരം	യെ റെ റ	<u>@aa_o</u>
DRILLW	ଚ	0 ⁰		0 0 0	θ 0	°00	ø	° °°	о 8	88	0 8	0 0
8	იფთიი	മണ്ണും	o o	<u>ao o oo</u> oo	80	o [©]	<u>თ 8თი</u> ი	0.000800	8		ക്രം	8°° °
SBLPH	e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e	°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°		° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° °	8 0 0 0 0 0	8000 8000 8000 8000 8000 8000 8000 800	to the the oo	°°‱,	0000000 o	60000 6000 60000 60000	80 80 80 80 80 80 80 80 80 80 80 80 80 8	8 8 8 0 0 0 0 0 0 0
CALCBH	8	°° 08 0]	°°°	8	°0	<u>م</u> م	° م	8	8	8	8
	ч ⁶ 0	° ¢°		0°°8°	8	8 0	^{یو} ۳	0 ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° °	8	800 00 800 00 800 00	000 0 000	8
USEDBH	<u></u>			aco oo aca	00 0	<u></u> ωο οο ο	a aa aa aa oo	00000000000	o	ത്തായാ	0000 00	amo o
SUM SI	o 8	8 8	8 8	0 80	8	8	0 0 8	8 00	A	~ ^{\$\$00}	0	8
80	<u></u> <u> </u> <u> </u> 888. <u> </u>	စရေးမြို့စစ်စီစီစစ်စ	89	000 ⁸ 88 000	₿ ₈ 8 ∘	88 ⁰⁸ ∞ 0	<u>ه ۶۶ ۹۶ °</u>	0 ⁰ 89 ⁸ 88 00	8	GEOGEDO	୶ୡୄୖୖୖୖ	
TOTSUM	0 0	0 0 80		00	9 8	90	0.0		β	000	00	8
Øa	o ⁶ 80 0	0.0.880.80	8	8 ⁰ 9000	ĕ° °	80 00	<u>689</u> 80	<u> </u>	ĕ	<i>B</i> ^{®°}	are a	<u>&</u>
SUM_CAP	တ တက္ကိမ္ ၀၀	ိ စီးစီးစီးစီးစ	× 68 ° ,	0 9000 80 00	° 860 8	° &⊕ ∞ °	၀ ထ တို့လာ တို့မှာ ၀၀	00 20000 00	° 8	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	න ගෙන ගෙන	o o

	PHYAY	PHL	CONDL	CONDYAV	WFLOW	DRILL	LW	SBLPH	CALCBH	USBDEH	SUM	TOTSUM	SUM_CAP
			8	5650000		8		0815 1 -5 1 0808		<u>8</u>	8	Do	
TOTSUM_C		о о		<u> </u>	0			0	0	0	0	0	0
DD	∞ ∞66°°°°	စ် ရမ္မာစစ်မှာ စ	<u>ଋ</u> ଁ ୦ ୦	య 8ం కియ	800	800	∞ °	∞ 00 886° 00	°° °°° °° °°	8	80000	° ~ ~	° 8
CALCITE	୶ୡୖୖ	ംക്ട്രം	e o	°°°°°°		&~~	°	ୢୄ ୡ	°°°°	ĝ	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	888°°°°	
	<u>ه</u>	00		00	0	L	<u>~</u>	8	00	o	0	ě	0
SIO2_AM_		0°0 000		0°0 ~0 ⁰⁰	80 A 0	80	°	0 00	°°° °	8	809	<i>с</i> во 00	8
0	° °° °	80		<u> </u>	8	8	<u> </u>	° ° ° °	° 8° ° ° °	8	မ္လာိေစ် လွန္ပိိိ၀၀	૾ૼ૾૾	Å Å
QUARTZ	0 00	0°0		000	80	θο 0	0	0 00	0000	8	සිංහි	90	8
88-8-88	ഀഀഀഀ	° ° 80 8°		89°0 0 00		ğ	° °		° 8° °	<u> </u>	မ္လာိိိိိိ	ୖୖୖୄ	စ္စိန္ပိုလို
AL_OH_3A	0 0	°o		°	00		°	0	°°	0	9 9	° °	ô
	°0	<u> </u>		0 0	θ	0	0	°0	0 °	9	00 00	0 0	8
GOET HITE	ୖୄ୶ୖୄୖୄୖୄୖ	°°°°°°°°		္လိ ⁸ တို့ လို	00000 o	ଞ୍ଚିତ	0	^{می} هو م	° ° ° ° ° ° ° °	000000 0	6889 8989 8989 8989 8989 8989 8989 8989	0 000 000 0	
FE OH 3A		-0		° •	8			0	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u>ه</u>		ě
	° °	^م 9 م م		ం ⁶ 88° ం	800 0	₿°0	°	ୖୖୖୖୖୄ	°°°°°°	00000	e B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B		စိုမှာ စိုစို စ
PYRITE	α <u></u>	°° 48 0		°°, u	0 00 0	。	∞	وي م ^ع			9990 °	0.0	
	ه معر	6		°°°°°°°°°	8	80	0	°°°	°%°	8 8	ထိုလ် ဗ မူ၀ို ၀၀	60° 0°	8
FES_PPT_	° ° °	°° 88 6		°°°°°	0 0 00	80	80	8 99 B	B °°	8 8	& <u></u> °	000 000	စို ၀ ၀
	~~ <u>~</u> ~~	<u>م</u> م		°°°°	8	g	0	°°,	° o odbo	8	0000 0000	60°0	8 8
MN_OH_2	°°	ိ		0	0	0		°	°o	0 0	0 00	0	0
8 - 1 6	0°0	°° do p		° 80 °	₿° °	8	80	ی م ^و م م	°°8°	8 8	ල දුදුල ප	°°° °	8000
MUSCOVIT	00	°°		°°	8		°0	°0	°0	8	8	°0	8
BBA	<u>°o</u>	<u>ه</u>		<u> </u>	9	<u>°</u>	0	°0	0°	θ	_α ροο	0 0	9
CO2_G_	° ° 8° °	ိုးစိုးစို	8	0000	6300 O	8	00	°°°°	& ^{&} °°	8		⁸ 888	880°°
0000020-0		, ^{du}	<u> </u>	<u>°°°</u>	8	8		<u>ه م</u>	్రోం	80 0	68 ⁹ 0,68 880	⁶⁷ ° °	€° €

	TOTSUM_C	CALCITE	SIO2_AM_	QUARTZ	AL_OH_3A	GOBTHITE	FE_OH_3A	PYRITE	FES_PPT_	MN_OH_2	MUSCOVIT	CO2_G_
	See	P	Duelle0-00		B				-	mam6hu	0	2000-co-0-cc
DEPTH	000											
000	é c	<i>ବ</i> ଚ _{ଚଚି} ଚ୍ଚିତ ବ	ୖୖ୶ୖୖୖୖୖୖୖୖୖୖ	ಂ ಕೆಂಂ ಎಂ	° ° 0	<u>၀ ဗို ဗို ၀</u>	၀ မိနိမ္ပ	° _୧ ୫ _{୦୦} ୧	ୖୖୄୖୖଡ଼ୄ୶ୄଡ଼	^୦ ୧୫୦୦୦୦	° ° °	°°° 88 88
AREACODE	00 0 0	000	0	0		0	0	0	0	0		000
0- <u>0-</u> 0-0-0	0 00000 0 00000 0	© © © © © © © © © ©	စထာထိ ၀ ၀၀	စစာ ထိ ၀ ၀၀	。 。	°° 	് അംംം	ം യായാം ം	္ ၀ ၀ ၀ ၀ ၀ ၀	യാററ	0 0 0	00000000000000000000000000000000000000
YBAR	ომა	ფითვი										0° 00°00
<u>0</u>	é e	േര്യായം	°°°°°°°°	୦୫ ୦୦୦ ୦	°° 00	00 ⁰⁰⁰ 0000	00 000 0 000 000 0	൦൦ൕ൙ൟ൦൦	°° 000 0° °	0000 0 0 0	°° °°	° 880 ° 00 ° 00 ° 00 ° 00 ° 00 ° 00 ° 0
PORE		ര അതായമാം	၀ထာ ထာတ္ စာ၀	രയ യോരാ യാ	<u> </u>	0 0 00000 0	0 0 000000 0	00 000 000 0	00 000 000 0	0 0 0000 0 0	ω οο	0,000,0,0,000,0
000	ത്താരം ര	രണാനാനാര	രത്താറ്റ്റ്റ്റ്റ്റ്റ്റ്റ്റ്റ്റ്റ്റ്റ്റ്റ്	രതതോറെ താ	× × ×	0 0 00000 0	0 0 00000 0	0 0 000 000 0 0 0	00000000000000000000000000000000000000	രരന്താ ര ര	00 00	0,000,0,0,000,0
PSIZB		0 00000000 0	000 0000 000	000 0000 000	<u>00</u> 00	0 0 000000	0 0 0000000	00 000 000 0	000000000000000000000000000000000000000			000000000000000000000000000000000000000
N								-				
<u> </u> <u>d</u> <u>d</u>	യോററററ	ാ നോഗാഗവരാ വ	രതതോഗം തം	ായ യോ താ	∞ 00	00 000000	<u>o o cococo o o</u>	രമായായാര	<u>00 000 000 0</u> 00	000000 0 0	<u>ao</u> o o	000000000000000000000000000000000000000
VOLUMB	8	0		°		0	0	0	0	0		0
8 	°	ം കുട്ടുന്നും	00° 0008 000	0° 000 ⁸ 00	<u>00 00</u>	၀၀ ထိတ္စေ၀၀	<u>०० ळळ</u> ४००	ം ക്രമ°ം	00 090 a ⁰ 0	၀ ထိသ္ ၀ ၀	۰۰ م	000000000008
ALP		0	0	0		0	0	0	0			°
8	തര മോ	a 000000000000000000000000000000000000	°0 000 0°	°00 0000 po	80 00	ο ο ο ο ο ο ο ο θ	0 000000 0	00 000 00 0	ο 60 00 θ φαρο	0 00800 00	60 0.0	0 80960000000
CAP	`	88	1]			í					0.0
8	8		8 8 8 88	8 8 8 88	8	98,98	8	8 8 8	8 80.8	8 8	8	8800-9
			0 000 00			0 0 0 00 0			0° 080 000	0000000	00	000 8666000
8 FBr									ľ	Ů		Ů
N	യാറററ	മ സംസ്കാരമം	oc8 നോറ്റ്റ്റ്റ്റ്റ്റ്റ്റ്റ്റ്റ്റ്റ്റ്റ്റ്റ്	ංගි කාරී කා	00 00	၀ ၀ ထိစေစ၀ ၀	၀ ၀ ထိစေစ၀ ၀	၀၀ ထားစာစိုး၀	၀၀ ၀၀ စာ စီ၀	0 0 0 0 0 0	<u> </u>	യാറ്റാറായുറാ
MNP		0	0	0		0	°	°	°	0]	0
80	<u>6888</u> ° °	9 48 688 80 9	048 8808 Bo	008 8008 BO	∞ <u>β</u> θ	θ ₿ <u></u> &∞8∞0 0	68 80000	oo 969 ∞& 8	°° ₀® ∞%₿	მ ი დე მ ი ი	oo ĝ 8	<i>∽</i> ₀860 ० 8668 8
SIP	0	o 00	0) <u> </u>]	°	°	°	°	0	1	000
B	ത് രാ	, <u> </u>	800 800 00	8 <u>00</u> 8998 000	80 00	00 800 800 8	0 0 800 800 B	° 8° 6°3 °B °	° 8° 8°8 ∿⊕∘	<u>0080</u> 300	<u>β</u> ο ο	%~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~
SP		°					1]	1	1	1	0
88	ക്ക്ം പ		3 0 8 8 8 P 0 1	0 ⁸ 80 ⁸ 0 80	98 。。	0 0 888 ₀ 8 8	o o 8888888888888888888888888888888888	88 88 88 98 0	68 88 88 88 88 88 88 88 88 88 88 88 88 8	0.88.08	8	8880008888

	TOTSUM_C	CALCITE	SIO2_AM_	QUARTZ	AL_OH_3A	GOETHITE	FE_OH_3A	PYRITE	FBS_PPT_	MN_OH_2	MUSCOVIT	C02_G_
	So			Deeller an	F1				·········		G	Citizen Citize
FILTER	0 0 0	0 0	° °	° °	° .	000	° °	° °	°°	0 0 0	° 0	8
8	8.80 0	0 00 ⁰ 800	°& ∞₀∞ &°	°¢ ∞°° 8°	00	00000 0	° °080°	00 000 00	00 0 ^{00 00}	°°°° °	ω	0.080.00
FILTFEN	0 0	0	° °	00	° .	° °	0 °	° °	° 0	0 ⁰	° .	8
S	880 0	<u>ი თ</u> იმმად ი	°& °°° &°	00 ⁰⁰⁰ 80	00	[∞] 0800 0	0 0 ⁰ 00	00 00 ^{0 00}	00 00 ^{00 W}	∞ ∞ 0000	ω	o 690 o o o
NA	0	0										°
80	&& ° °	<u>o çogo o</u>	၀၀ စိစ္တို စစ	စ္ စိုစ္စ စစ	° ° °	oo & & oo	<u>。。 86800</u> 0	ം ക്രംം	ം പ്രംഗം	_၀ ၀မိ _ပ ်၁ ၀ ၀	° ° ° °	<i>გ ც</i> გა ი გაზი ც
ĸ	• •	00	0	0		0	o	0	°	0		° °
88 _ _	୧୫୫ ୦୦	୫ ୫୩୫-୭୦	ം ക്രം മം	ം കം പം	°°°	ം യുരം	ം രംജരംം	ი დი დ	ი ეფი ი მ	8000 ₀ 00	°°°	ი _ი ფგადი დ
R ^c ^	0	0										°
8	<u> </u>	മ കംറ്റെ പ	၀၀ စတ္တာ ၀၀	ം ഞെം	° 00	<u>₀₀∞∞∞</u> ∞₀	<u>00</u> 00000	ം കുംകം	୦ ^୦ ୦୫୦ ୦୦୦	<u></u>	° • • •	80000000000000000000000000000000000000
MG	0	0	0	°		0	°	0	0	0		0
880	&& °	8 8 ⁸⁸ 880 8	၀ဖ ၀ိုလ္၀ ဗို၀	°°° °°° °°	o ^o 0	00 888000	0 0 88800 0	8 ^{م6} م ^و ہ ہ	8 °° 80 °0	8°°8°°°	ه م	_{စိုစ်} တို့ စို့စစ်
HCO3	800	0000	°8°	°~ .	0	·	0 0 0	·	0 00	0.0		00
0000	<u>a</u>	ိ လိုလိုလ် ရ	ి సింద్రం	ိစ္တ ၀ိုိ စို၀	0 0 0	ి రంఘం	<u>° °‱°</u>	° 88 ° °	° 88 °°°	၀ိ၀၀ ၀	0 0	000000 0 600
	0	0										0
8	୧ ୧୦୫୪୦	ം അംജം മ	၀၀ စစ္စိ စ၀	၀၀ ၀၀၀ ၀၀	° • •	<u>00</u> 00000	<u>o o a</u> 880° o	ം ക്രയം	ം മെങ്കം	၀၀ထိသြ ၀ ၀	0 00	°° 882° ° 8032° 0
SO4	8		0°0		0	000	0_0_0	0 0	0 00	0		ိုလိ
80	9 68 0° 0	8 080 080 0	o 000 00	° °00 °0	<u> </u>	<u>。。88</u> 。	0 8 8 0	၀ ၀ွိိ စုစ ရ	ଡ଼ୖଡ଼ୖୖୖୖଡ଼ୄ୰ଡ଼	⁸ °&°	° ° °	ୖୖୖୢୖୖୄୖୄଌୠଌୡ
TR	000	000	0 0	0	0	° 。	0	e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e	0	e e	0	° °
000_====		60000	<u>) 8. 8.</u>	00 80 80	0	80800	Bosoo	ം ം ം ം	<u>ି °ି ୫</u> ୦୦	° 803 0 0	0 0	0 00 000 0 000 0 8 9
D	န္မိစုေ	စ ၀၉၀၀၀၀		800 0	0.0	00 800	00 8 0.		0.00	0.00		o o 8088
	000 °						00000	00 00 0	°° °° °° °	°°°°°	00	0 0 0 0 0
018	less °	0 8880	800 8	800 8		000000	00000	00000	00000	° ° °		8800 0
	0 0	0.00	0000000		<u>го</u>	0000	<u> </u>		0 00 0	[°] °°° °	[®]	00000

	TOTSUM_C	CALCITE	SIO2_AM_	QUARTZ	AL_OH_3A	GOETHITE	FE_OH_3A	PYRITB	FES_PPT_	MN_OH_2	MUSCOVIT	C01_G_
	Øs	a_ 1999	0.08.00	13000 Base 1503	QQ		1963_5363636.		22000200000	50-50 Cra 10-10	0	Barrenster
SO4_S	00	00										00
8	0000	00 00										00,00
BR	0	0										°
<u> 8</u>	0000	രര										o 0000
SI	88 0	°°°°	-0	-0								
0_0_0_0	888 988 0 0	° °°°°°°	00 8000 UC	oo 800 0°	°°	ိ မိဳလိုိ	° ° ° ° °	° ୦୦୦୦୦୦୦୦୦୦୦୦୦୦୦୦୦୦୦୦୦୦୦୦୦୦୦୦୦୦୦୦୦୦୦୦	ಂಕ್ಟ್ರೆಂಂ	0 00 00000 00 00	°°°	° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° °
PB RN	°°	0 0	000	000	۰ 。	° °	° °	°°	°°	0	° .	
88_0-0000	68 8° o	ୖ୶ଌଌୢୄ	<u>~~~~~</u> 80	<u>oo anoo 80</u>	∞	ი იკემიი ი	α ₀ , βαο ο	00 000 00	00 000 00	° ಇ _{೦°} ಂಂ	00	ຜ ^ວ ດອນ 68 ໊ວິ
FETOT	0	0										0
ØB	000	0 %										0 0 00
FEII	0 00	° °	° °	00	° 。	00	0 °	° 0	°.	0	0	8
80-0-00	888 o	<u></u>	°8 °000 8°	0 08 000 80	∞	0 000000	00800 0	<u>م</u> ومه مو	00 000 00	°°°°°°°	ہ م	°690 68
мн 13	° °	° °	° ° o	° ° °	0 ⁰	° o o	° o o	0 0	00	0 0	0 °	٥°
880	8800	ංරසික්වරු ං	oo 💑 8°	ం ఉం 80	<i>∞</i>	°°°°° °	°00°0 0	00 80 ⁶⁹⁰	00 80 ⁶⁰	৽৽৽৽৽	æ	000000000000
Lt	0	0][0
0	0000	<u>∞ ∞</u>										0 0000
SR	°	0]									°
8	0 000 0	° ∞ ∞][0 00000
AL	0	0	000	°	0	°	0	i o	0	0	°	0
	8	<u></u>	<u>°</u> • •	° ° ° °	ိစ	. ° °	, °°		° ° °	° °	°,	°°°
s	°	1		[1				í	
	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	ိ ဆိုဆို	၀၀၀ ၀၀၀ ၀၀	00 000 00	°°°	၀ ိန္မိရှိ ၀	ိ နွိရိိ ၀	၀၀ ၀ို႕ မွ	୦° °ଚ୍ଚି ୫୦୦ °	ိ၀မ္မွာ ၀၀	~ °°	° ္ဂိဇ <del>၀</del> ၀ ၀ ၀
Doc Do <b>DDoco-D</b>	°°° 8000 9000 9000 9000 9000 9000 9000 9	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	° ° ° ° °	° ° ° ° °	0 00	° & 8	° 8,8 °°°°°°°°°°°	°°°8°°°	°°88°°	° ° ° ° ° °	o	8 8 8

	TOTSUM_C	CALCITE	SIO2_AM_	QUARTZ	AL_OH_3A	GOETHITE	PE_OH_3A	PYRITE	FES_PPT_	MN_OH_2	MUSCOVIT	C02_G_
	5ks		c		B						G	2000ccca0cc
PHYAV	8 80	രംഗ്രം	° ° ° ° °	° 0 0 0 0 0 0	°0	offe ^o	o ^{go} o ^o	°° 900	°° ° ~~	0.00	θ	0 0
e	6 0	Ø 00	00 0 0	0 0 0	• •	0 ° ° °	0 ° ° ° °	<u>`</u> ```````````````````````````````````	്രം	0 0	0.0	0000 0000
PHL	and the second s	00000 0	0000	0 ⁰ 0 000	00	080° 0	080° 0	° ° ° ca	°° °	00 00	ø	8.00 00
	8 0	8 9600	0000 000	0000 000	° 0	° °	° eo	°%8	° % %	8°6	° .	° 888
CONDL	0	°										°
Ø	0 0000	കരം										0 0000
CONDYAV	8	° °	0 0	0 0	0	° 0	° 0	0 0	0 0	° 0	<u>ہ</u>	0 °
0000		8 8°°°°	ം ക് 8	ం డి కి	ه ^م	00 ⁰⁰ 0	o 000 o	ം ്റംംറ്റം	్రంం	80,000	° °	00000
WFLOW	0	0	o	0		0	0	0	0	°		°
8	ന്നെ ര	മ അത്താമം മ	രമായാ ഗ്ര	000 0000 80	00 00	0 0 0 ⁰ 0000 0	0 0 0 ⁰ 0000 0	0000000000000	00,000,8 0			
ÐRILLW	e e	0	000	° •	0 0 0	0 0	0000	°	° 0		0	
8	ං ක	യയിയ	000 00 0 80	000 00 0 80	0	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	 	്റംഷം	രഹിര	 	ů o	
SELPH	8	0.00°	00000		°0	Bo ^{oo}	8000	°°	°°	0.00	ъ Ф	0 0
a-00-00-a	య్ ం	ୢୖ୶ୖ			° 0	0 0 600°	6000	^{مه} ۵	°°°,	္ဂရုိ		°°°°
CALCBH	8 0	8 000	0000		0 °	° ° °	° ° °	8	8	8	°°	0
	8 8	⁶⁰ 00		000000 000000	0 ⁰	⁰⁰⁰ 000	^{~~~}	0 %B	° ~88 ~~	°°° °	2	ಁಁಁೲಁೲ
USEDEH												
<u> </u>					ω οο	0 0 000000	0 0 000000	00 000 000 0	00 000 000	၀၀၀ထာ ၀၀	00 00	0 000 0 0 0 0 0
SUM	°	88										88
8	ക്രംം	ം ക്ളും	စရိန်စစ် နို	စရီ စိုးစိုးစိုးစိုးစိုးစိုးစိုးစိုးစိုးစိုး	°° °°	۰۰ ⁶⁶ 98° ۰	000 88688000 0	စို ဆို စို စို	ိုးနိုးနိုး	∞ 8 ∞ 8 ∞ 8 ∞ 8 ∞ 8	8 00	8 8 9 8 9 8 9 8 9 8 9 8 9 8 9 8 9 8 9 8
TOTSUM	°0 0	°°										00
D=	ം ഒര	စ အိုစ်နာ စ	၀ိ ၀၀၀၀ ၀၀	၀၀ ၀၀၀ ၀၀	0 00	၀ ၀ စိုမို ၀၀	008 ⁰ 000	ം ഒഴാംം	୦ ^୦ ୦୫୦ ୦୦୦	, e, o o o	0 00	୍ଚ ୦୫ ^୦ ୫୪୦୦୫୦୦
SUM_CAP		0	0	°		°	0	0	°	°		0
8	0008000	െ എൺറ്റം	၀၀ တီတာ စစ	၀တ္ တဝင် စဝ	<u>∞                                     </u>	၀၀ စိုးစိုးစစ်	00 808000	000 800 008 0	00 800 0000	0,000,000	α ο ο	800°00 68880

	TOTSUM_C	CALCITE	SIO2_AM_	QUARTZ	AL_OH_3A	GOBTHITB	PB_OH_3A	PYRITE	FES_PPT_	MN_OH_2	MUSCOVIT	C02_G_
	Ston		Bacebog_89	Diana Band Dia	ßno	nn 9888 nn	555. <b>56686</b> 555	000080008	10 contractor	0-00-0-0	8	88000
TOTSUM_C	0	0	0	0		0	0	0	<u> </u>	0		0
80	arm °	ം എൽറ്റം	00 800 00	00 800 00	°° ° °	იი დიგიიი	၀၀ ^{တာ၀ွတ္} ၀၀	°° ° 68° ° ° °	^{ه م} 80° هه	ംംയാം	σ ο ο	0 000000000000000000000000000000000000
	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	CD CD CD CO O	°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°	°°°88880 °°88800	°0 0 0	8000°	60000°	°° & vo	° ୧୫	ୢୖ୶ୖୖ	°°°	⁰⁰ ,00,08,60,00,00,00,00,00,00,00,00,00,00,00,00,
SIO2_AM_	8	0 80	00	Ø0	0	0 90	0 00	000	080	0 90	0	0 80
00_000000	88° 8	ಿಂಂ	0 ^{00 0000}	000 0000	° °	္ လိုမ္လိုင္ရဲ	၀ စိုးရှိ ၀	ိ ဇို	° ° ° ° ° °	° ° ° ° °	o o o	00 ⁰ 0000
QUARTZ	8	o 80	00	000	0	0 00	0 00	۰ ^و ه ه	080	o 90	0	0 8 0
80_8080	8	ိုိိုိ	0 ^{cb} ^{cD00}	0 ^{00 000°}	° °	ိ စိုးစို	၀ ၀ိ၀ရွိ ၀	୦ ୧ <u>୧</u> ୦୦ ୦୦୦	° ° ° ° °	°°°°	° °	°°°°°°
AL_OH_3A	0	0	0 0	0 0	° °	°o	° 0	ő	00	00	° °	°
<u>DD</u>	8	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	00	<u> </u>	00	0 ⁰	0 ⁰	0	æ	0 o
GOETHITE	00000000000000000000000000000000000000	ಹಿಹಿಂ	°° 8°° °°	၀၀ ဆို ၀ ၈၀ ဆို ၀ ၈၀	°°	0 ° 0000 °	0°0000	°°¢8%°°°	ಁೲೲೲ	000 0 0 000	°°	° 8°°°8°°°°
FB_OH_3A	осв со со со со со со со со со со со со со	ୖୖୖୖୖୄୄ୷ୖ	°°°8°°°	°° 8° 8°	°°°	0 0 0000 0	0 0 00000 0	°° & oo	ୖୖୢୖୖୖୖ	° ° ° ° °	°°	° 8° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° °
PYRITE BEERE	°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°°	¢ %%	° & ° ° & °	°°°°°°°°	0 0 0 ⁰	ο ο θβο ο	ο ο θθο ο	°° œ œ °	°°°°°°°°°°	° ~ & ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~	0 0 0 ⁰	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~
FES_PPT_	୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ୍ଚ	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	°°80° °°80° °°	°°8°°°°	0 0 0 ⁰	°° 880 °°	ο ο θβο ο	°° our toto o	00 000 000 °	° & ° ° °	0 0 0	ୢୄୖୄ୶ୖୄୡୄୖ
ми_он_2 0000-0-0	0 69 0 00	్యం	° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° °	° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° °	0	°° 8°9	۰ ^{۳۹}	ୖୖୖୖୖୖୢୄୄୄୄୖୖୖୖୖୖୖୄୢୄୄ	°°°°°°	°°°	0	° ° °°
MUSCOVIT	8	0	° °	° °	, ° °	0 0	° 0	8	8	8	° °	°
[w					lov	1L	<u>°</u>	00	00	<u> </u>	P	0 0
	2000 2000 2000 2000	0 0000 0 0000 0 00000			0 0 0	ୖୖୖଌୄଌ	° & 8 °°°°°	° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° °	ಁೲೲೲ	8°800000000000000000000000000000000000	0 ⁰	00000 0 00000

APPENDIX 2: RESULTS FROM THE STATISTICAL CALCULATIONS OF THE COLLOID MATERIAL

The results of the statistical treatment of GEOTAB groundwater and colloid data are divided into 3 data sets: All observations, Non-saline observations (Cl < 2000 mg/L) and Saline observations (Cl > 2000 mg/l). The abbreviations in the tables are: Valid N = Number of observations Median = Median value Minimum = Minimum value Maximum = Maximum value Lower Quartile = Lower quartile value Upper Quartile = Upper quartile value DEPTH = Average depth of measurement (m)YEAR = Year of sampling or measurement PORE = Filter pore size (μm) VOLUME = Groundwater volume passed through filter (ml) ALP = Measured Al content on the filter ($\mu g/l$) CAP = Measured Ca content on the filter ($\mu g/l$) FEP = Measured Fe content on the filter ($\mu g/l$) MNP = Measured Mn content on the filter ($\mu g/l$) SIP = Measured Si content on the filter $(\mu g/l)$ SP = Measured S content on the filter ($\mu g/l$) FILTFE = Fe content of the filtrate ($\mu g/l$) FILTFEII = FeII content of the filtrate ($\mu g/l$) NA = Measured Na in groundwater (mg/l)K = Measured K in groundwater (mg/l)CA = Measured Ca in groundwater (mg/l)MG = Measured Mg in groundwater (mg/l) $HCO3 = Measured HCO_3$ in groundwater (mg/l) CL = Measured Cl in groundwater (mg/l) $SO4 = Measured SO_4$ in groundwater (mg/l) TR = tritium (units)D = deuterium (per mik)O18 = oxygen-18 per mil) $SO4_S = SO_4$ -S in groundwater (mg/l) (Sulphur by ICP-AES)

BR = Measured Br in groundwater (mg/l)

SI = Measured Si in groundwater (mg/l)

FE = Measured Fe in groundwater (mg/l)

FETOT = Measured total Fe in groundwater (mg/l)

FEII = Measured FeII in groundwater (mg/l)

MN = Measured Mn in groundwater (mg/l)

LI = Measured Li in groundwater (mg/l)

SR = Measured Sr in groundwater (mg/l)

AL = Measured Al in groundwater (mg/l)

S = Measured S in groundwater (mg/l)

DOC = Measured dissolved organic compounds (DOC) in groundwater (mg/l)

PHYAV = Average pH measured at surface

PHL = Laboratory pH

SELPH = Selected pH used in PHREEQE calculations

CONDL = Electrical conductivity measured at the laboratory (mS/m)

CONDYAV = Average electrical conductivity measured at surface (mS/m)

WFLOW = Pump rate (ml/minute)

DRILLW = Drill water content (%)

CALCEH = Calculated Eh according to method suggested by Grenthe et al. (1992).

USEDEH = Used Eh values in PHREEQE calculations

SUM = The sum of ALP+CAP+FEP+MNP+SIP+SP content per filter (μ g/L)

TOTSUM = The element sum of the $0.40+0.20+0.5+0.5 \ \mu m$ filter (mg/l)

SUM_CAP = Sum of non-Ca colloids/filter

TOTSUM_C = Sum of non-Ca colloids/observation

CALCITE = Saturation index, log

SIO2-(AM) = Saturation index, log

QUARTZ = Saturation index, log

A1(OH)3a = Saturation index, log

GOETHITE = Saturation index, log

Fe(OH)3a = Saturation index, log

PYRITE = Saturation index, log

FeS(ppt) = Saturation index, log

Mn(OH)2 = Saturation index, log

MUSCOVIT = Saturation index, log

CO2(g) = Calculated partial pressure of carbon dioxide
All observations

	Code Description	Valid N	Median	Minimum	Maximum	Lower Ouartile	Upper Ouartile
DEPTH	Description	84	350.50	50.00	1562.50	196.38	625.78
YEAR		84	89.00	85.00	94.00	88.00	93.00
PORE	Filtre size	84	0.20	0.05	0.40	0.05	0.40
VOLUME		84	380.00	140.00	5400.00	250.00	675.00
ALP	Colloid	80	1.20	0.06	89.00	0.40	3.89
CAP	Colloid	78	132.59	2.10	2330.23	56.44	356.00
FEP	Colloid	80	4.85	0.03	848.00	1.70	10.50
MNP	Colloid	79	0.60	0.03	6.50	0.10	0.80
SIP	Colloid	78	2.73	0.10	49.76	1.00	5.76
SP	Colloid	81	24.00	0.10	243.47	9.20	37.50
FILTFE	Colloid	48	0.25	0.03	2.67	0.06	0.77
FILTFEII	Colloid	48	0.25	0.03	2.69	0.06	0.75
NA	GW	84	1205.00	111.00	8030.00	735.00	1790.00
K	GW	84	6. 8 0	2.40	32.80	4.60	7.60
CA	GW	84	816.50	24.00	18600.00	275.90	1470.00
MG	GW	84	42.00	2.10	219.00	19.50	55.80
HCO3	GW	84	74.50	8.50	307.00	24.00	193.50
CL	GW	84	3330.00	73.00	45500.00	1695.00	5205.00
SO4	GW	84	166.80	31.10	1010.00	112.00	370.50
TR	GW	84	7.80	0.00	26.00	0.90	11.50
D	GW	84	-85.40	-124.80	-47.40	-97.00	-75.90
018	GW	84	-11.65	-15.80	-7.20	-12.30	-10.45
SO4 S	GW	27	46.58	20.00	317.00	37.00	51.20
BR	GW	24	8.07	0.23	312.00	1.54	69.07
SI	GW	75	5.20	4.00	7.50	4.80	6.40
FE	GW	75	0.33	0.00	2.73	0.13	0.50
FETOT	GW	24	0.40	0.33	1.73	0.33	0.76
FEII	GW	60	0.38	0.03	2.69	0.10	1.06
MN	GW	69	0.39	0.01	3.00	0.16	0.61
LI	GW	27	0.10	0.01	4.25	0.06	0.13
SR	GW	27	5.15	0.19	275.00	1.36	5.33
AL	GW	21	0.09	0.02	0.16	0.04	0.10
S	GW	48	0.62	0.01	2.50	0.43	0.91
DOC		63	5.00	0.50	15.00	1.40	7.50
PHYAV	Avearage pH	39	8.00	6.90	8.70	7.60	8.10
PHL	Laboratory pH	63	8.00	6.80	8.50	7.60	8.10
SELPH	Selected pH	45	7.90	6.90	8.70	7.40	8.05
CONDL	Laboratory	27	545.00	70.50	9160.00	156.00	660.00
	conductivity						
CONDYAV	Average conductivity	42	1055.00	223.00	3390.00	596.00	1830.00
WFLOW	Water flow	69	138.00	61.00	115000.00	117.00	175.00
DRILLW	Drilling water	54	0.26	0.06	13.70	0.16	1.99
CALCEH	Calculated Eh	45	-308.81	-410.48	-198.99	-336.46	-2/4.82
USEDEH	Used Eh	45	-200.00	-200.00	-200.00	-200.00	-200.00
SUM	Sum of colloids/filtre	84	174.08	0.00	2401.30	92.65	420.75
TOTSUM	Sum of	28	596.85	18.10	6284.08	284.02	1360.00
	colloids/observation						51 99
SUM_CAP	Sum of non-Ca	84	39.40	0.00	967.50	19.10	71.23
	colloids/filtre						
TOTSUM_C	Sum of non-Ca	28	123.85	1.50	1166.50	72.75	224.35
	colloids/observation						
CALCITE	Saturation index	72	0.45	-0.45	1.06	0.21	0.63
SIO2 AM	Saturation index	45	-0.96	-1.03	-0.86	-0.97	-0.90
OUARTZ -	Saturation index	45	0.38	0.31	0.48	0.36	0.43
ÀL OH 3A	Saturation index	12	-1.40	-2.30	-0.26	-2.22	-0.46
GOĒTHĪTE	Saturation index	45	1.95	-0.55	3.86	1.39	2.41
FE OH 3A	Saturation index	45	-3.95	-6.45	-2.03	-4.50	-3.48
PYRITE	Saturation index	45	-3.30	-17.17	11.37	-6.34	4.08
FES_PPT	Saturation index	45	-6.79	-13.97	1.04	-8.26	-2.72
$MNOH\overline{2}$	Saturation index	33	-5.41	-5.97	-4.35	-5.72	-5.24
MUSCOVIT	Saturation index	12	8.50	6.61	10.81	6.75	10.46
CO2_G_	Saturation index	72	-2.89	-5.01	-1.84	-4.00	-2.34

Non saline observations

	Code	Valid N	Median	Minimum	Maximum	Lower Quartile	Upper Ouartile
	Description	26	274 38	70.00	800.90	70.00	440 50
DEPTH		26	2/4.38	87.00	94.00	88.50	93.00
YEAR	Tiltur -inc	30	93.00 0. 2 0	0.05	0.40	0.05	0.40
PORE	Filtre size	30 26	250.00	140.00	800.00	220.50	355.00
VOLUME	0.11.11	20	230.00	140.00	13.00	0.68	2 48
ALP	Colloid	32	1.55	0.00	15.00	50.00	122.40
CAP	Colloid	30	/8.12	27.50	231.38	2 5 1	14 56
FEP	Colloid	32	6.02	0.03	1.50	0.08	14.50
MNP	Colloid	31	0.68	0.03	1.50	0.08	1.10
SIP	Colloid	30	5.03	0.60	49.76	1.40	9.43
SP	Colloid	33	29.30	0.48	243.47	13.00	42.00
FILTFE	Colloid	15	0.12	0.03	2.30	0.04	1.67
FILTFEII	Colloid	15	0.12	0.03	2.30	0.03	1.67
NA	GW	36	674.00	111.00	860.00	271.50	750.50
К	GW	36	4.35	2.40	7.40	3.10	4.75
ĊA	GW	36	192.50	24.00	440.00	107.00	339.90
MG	GW	36	21.00	4.60	64.00	8.40	49.80
HCO3	GW	36	211.50	61.00	307.00	96.00	301.50
CI	GW	36	1455.00	73.00	2010.00	528.00	1710.00
SO4	GW	36	112.00	31.10	180.00	63.50	144.00
TD	GW	36	11.50	0.10	24.00	6.95	15.00
	GW	36	-76.95	-124 80	-67.90	-82.40	-74.55
018	GW	36	-10.60	-15.80	-9.80	-10.95	-10.00
018	GW	21	46.58	20.00	51.20	29.00	46.89
504_5 DD	GW	19	5 20	0.23	8 14	0.67	8 14
BK	GW	26	5.20	4.80	7.50	5.10	7 10
SI	GW	30	0.00	4.80	7.50	0.23	1 38
FE	GW	30	0.30	0.04	1 73	0.23	0.76
FETOT	GW	21	0.37	0.33	1.73	0.55	1 70
FEII	GW	24	0.75	0.04	2.23	0.08	1.70
MN	GW	33	0.43	0.10	5.00	0.13	0.50
LI	GW	21	0.10	0.01	0.13	0.02	0.11
SR	GW	21	5.12	0.19	5.33	0.32	5.15
AL	GW	12	0.10	0.04	0.16	0.07	0.14
S	GW	15	0.71	0.46	1.20	0.63	1.10
DOC		30	8.25	1.40	15.00	5.00	14.00
PHYAV	Avearage pH	15	8.00	6.90	8.70	7.00	8.20
PHL	Laboratory pH	24	7.90	6.80	8.20	7.30	8.20
SELPH	Selected pH	15	8.00	6.90	8.70	7.00	8.20
CONDL	Laboratory	21	545.00	70.50	660.00	143.00	547.50
CONDE	conductivity						
CONDVAV	Average conductivity	15	453.00	223 00	680.00	255.00	596.00
WELOW	Water flow	33	156.00	100.00	8700.00	138.00	2812.50
WILOW	Drilling water	24	0.23	0.06	13 70	0.17	9.50
DRILLW	Online water	24	320.20	-410.48	-198.99	-326.48	-222.67
CALCEH		15	-320.20	200.00	-200.00	-200.00	-200.00
USEDEH	Used En	15	-200.00	-200.00	-200.00	72 49	174.08
SUM	Sum of colloids/filtre	30	155.70	77.04	777 94	197.04	524.40
TOTSUM	Sum of	12	454.70	77.04	///.04	107.74	524.40
	colloids/observation				0.5.5.45	00.65	95.00
SUM_CAP	Sum of non-Ca	36	41.14	0.00	256.47	20.65	85.99
	colloids/filtre						
TOTSUM C	Sum of non-Ca	12	119.45	49.54	475.99	75.07	231.99
-	colloids/observation						
CALCITE	Saturation index	36	0.37	-0.45	1.06	0.08	0.62
SIO2 AM	Saturation index	15	-0.96	-0.97	-0.88	-0.96	-0.95
OUVDT7	Saturation index	15	0.38	0.36	0.46	0.38	0.39
QUARIZ	Saturation index	0	-0.66	-2.30	-0.26	-2.30	-0.46
AL_UH_3A	Saturation index	15	-0.00	-2.50	3.86	0.25	2 39
GUETHITE	Saturation index	15	2.33	-0.55 6 A E	2.00	-5 64	-3 50
FE_OH_3A	Saturation index	15	-3.54	-0.43	-2.03	-J.04 Q /1	11 24
PYRITE	Saturation index	15	-0.34	-1/.1/	11.5/	-0.41	11.24 0.72
FES_PPT_	Saturation index	15	-8.26	-13.97	1.04	-7.38	U. 13 5 2 A
MN_OH_2	Saturation index	9	-5.97	-5.97	-5.32	-5.9/	-5.64
MUSCOVIT	Saturation index	9	10.10	6.61	10.81	0.61	10.46
CO2_G_	Saturation index	36	-2.39	-3.97	-1.84	-2.95	-2.18

Saline observations

	Code	Valid	Median	Minimum	Maximum	Lower	Upper
	Description	N			1.5.00 50	Quartile	Quartile
DEPTH		49	460.49	50.00	1562.50	240.50	691.06
YEAR		49	89.00	85.00	94.00	88.00	89.00
PORE	Filtre size	49	0.20	0.05	0.40	275.00	1050.00
VOLUME		49	485.00	140.00	5400.00	373.00	1050.00
ALP	Colloid	49	0.70	0.10	89.00	105.50	612 50
CAP	Colloid	48	302.50	2.10	2330.23	103.30	7.00
FEP	Colloid	48	4.35	0.10	848.00	1.01	7.80
MNP	Colloid	48	0.60	0.08	0.50	0.20	0.80
SIP	Colloid	48	1.30	0.10	47.00	0.00 6 7 0	4.07
SP	Colloid	48	23.00	0.10	108.15	0.70	33.00
FILTFE	Colloid	33	0.25	0.04	2.07	0.07	0.47
FILTFEII	Colloid	33	0.25	0.04	2.09	1200.00	2200.00
NA	GW	49	1680.00	860.00	8030.00	1300.00	2200.00
K	GW	49	7.30	4.80	32.80	7.00	1900.00
CA	GW	49	1400.00	370.00	18600.00	990.00	1890.00
MG	GW	49	49.00	2.10	219.00	24.00	70.00
HCO3	GW	49	27.00	8.50	298.00	11.00	6220.00
CL	GW	49	5000.00	2010.00	45500.00	3820.00	510.00
SO4	GW	49	330.00	106.00	1010.00	210.00	219.00
TR	GW	49	3.00	0.00	26.00	0.40	8.00
D	GW	49	-94.30	-108.90	-47.40	-99.60	-85.00
O18	GW	49	-11.90	-13.90	-7.20	-13.00	-11.05
SO4_S	GW	7	309.00	51.20	317.00	309.00	317.00
BR	GW	6	221.00	130.00	312.00	130.00	312.00
SI	GW	40	5.00	4.00	/.50	4.20	5.45
FE	GW	40	0.26	0.00	2.73	0.08	0.44
FETOT	GW	4	0.43	0.37	0.43	0.40	0.43
FEII	GW	36	0.29	0.03	2.69	0.11	0.40
MN	GW	37	0.31	0.01	2.57	0.20	0.08
LI	GW	7	1.71	0.13	4.25	1.71	4.23
SR	GW	7	80.70	5.12	275.00	80.70	275.00
AL	GW	9	0.06	0.02	0.09	0.02	0.07
S	GW	33	0.50	0.01	2.50	0.18	0.69
DOC		34	1.70	0.50	11.00	1.10	5.30
PHYAV	Avearage pH	24	7.95	7.50	8.50	7.75	8.05
PHL	Laboratory pH	39	8.00	7.30	8.50	7.60	8.10
SELPH	Selected pH	30	7.90	7.30	8.50	7.50	8.00
CONDL	Laboratory	7	3320.00	660.00	9160.00	3320.00	9160.00
	conductivity						1000.00
CONDYAV	Average conductivity	27	1540.00	860.00	3390.00	1080.00	1890.00
WFLOW	Water flow	37	135.00	61.00	115000.00	96.00	144.50
DRILLW	Drilling water	30	0.40	0.08	2.60	0.14	0.81
CALCEH	Calculated Eh	30	-307.24	-381.82	-269.47	-336.46	-277.63
USEDEH	Used Eh	30	-200.00	-200.00	-200.00	-200.00	-200.00
SUM	Sum of colloids/filtre	49	337.40	0.82	2401.30	120.10	//3.00
TOTSUM	Sum of	17	1011.50	18.10	6284.08	161.88	1956.30
	colloids/observation						
SUM CAP	Sum of non-Ca	49	35.90	0.50	967.50	11.10	63.80
<u>-</u>	colloids/filtre						
TOTSUM C	Sum of non-Ca	17	115.80	1.50	1166.50	71.40	199.15
	colloids/observation						
CALCITE	Saturation index	37	0.41	0.14	0.86	0.33	0.63
SIO2 AM	Saturation index	30	-0.95	-1.03	-0.86	-1.00	-0.88
OUARTZ	Saturation index	30	0.39	0.31	0.48	0.33	0.46
AL OH 3A	Saturation index	3	-2.14	-2.14	-2.14		
COTTUTE	Saturation index	30	1.90	1.32	3.17	1.42	2.44
FE OH 34	Saturation index	30	-3.99	-4.58	-2.72	-4.47	-3.46
PVRITE	Saturation index	30	-3.24	-13.67	6.72	-5.26	2.65
FES PPT	Saturation index	30	-6.66	-12.26	-1.14	-7.96	-3.53
	Saturation index	24	-5.39	-5.72	-4.35	-5.50	-4.95
	Saturation index	3	6.89	6.89	6.89		
	Saturation index	37	-3.74	-5.01	-1.84	-4.58	-2.85
02_0_	Saturation much	~ /	2				

List of SKB reports

Annual Reports

1977-78 TR 121 **KBS Technical Reports 1 – 120** Summaries Stockholm, May 1979

1979

TR 79-28 The KBS Annual Report 1979

KBS Technical Reports 79-01 – 79-27 Summaries Stockholm, March 1980

1980

TR 80-26 The KBS Annual Report 1980 KBS Technical Reports 80-01 – 80-25

Summaries Stockholm, March 1981

1981

TR 81-17 **The KBS Annual Report 1981** KBS Technical Reports 81-01 – 81-16 Summaries Stockholm, April 1982

1982

TR 82-28 The KBS Annual Report 1982

KBS Technical Reports 82-01 – 82-27 Summaries Stockholm, July 1983

1983

TR 83-77 The KBS Annual Report 1983

KBS Technical Reports 83-01 – 83-76 Summaries Stockholm, June 1984

1984

TR 85-01

Annual Research and Development Report 1984

Including Summaries of Technical Reports Issued during 1984. (Technical Reports 84-01 – 84-19) Stockholm, June 1985

1985

TR 85-20

Annual Research and Development Report 1985

Including Summaries of Technical Reports Issued during 1985. (Technical Reports 85-01 – 85-19) Stockholm, May 1986

1986 TR 86-31 **SKB Annual Report 1986**

Including Summaries of Technical Reports Issued during 1986 Stockholm, May 1987

1987

TR 87-33 SKB Annual Report 1987

Including Summaries of Technical Reports Issued during 1987 Stockholm, May 1988

1988

TR 88-32 SKB Annual Report 1988

Including Summaries of Technical Reports Issued during 1988 Stockholm, May 1989

1989 TR 89-40

SKB Annual Report 1989

Including Summaries of Technical Reports Issued during 1989 Stockholm, May 1990

1990 TR 90-46

SKB Annual Report 1990

Including Summaries of Technical Reports Issued during 1990 Stockholm, May 1991

1991

TR 91-64 SKB Annual Report 1991

Including Summaries of Technical Reports Issued during 1991 Stockholm, April 1992

1992 TR 92-46

SKB Annual Report 1992

Including Summaries of Technical Reports Issued during 1992 Stockholm, May 1993

1993 TR 93-34 **SKB Annual Report 1993**

Including Summaries of Technical Reports Issued during 1993 Stockholm, May 1994

1994 TR 94-33

SKB Annual Report 1994

Including Summaries of Technical Reports Issued during 1994. Stockholm, May 1995

List of SKB Technical Reports 1995

TR 95-01

Biotite and chlorite weathering at 25°C. The dependence of pH and (bi) carbonate on weathering kinetics, dissolution stoichiometry, and solubility; and the relation to redox conditions in granitic aquifers

Maria Malmström¹, Steven Banwart¹, Lara Duro², Paul Wersin³, Jordi Bruno³

- ¹ Royal Institute of Technology, Department of Inorganic Chemistry, Stockholm, Sweden
- ² Universidad Politécnica de Cataluña, Departmento de Inginería Química, Barcelona, Spain
- ³ MBT Tecnología Ambiental, Cerdanyola, Spain January 1995

TR 95-02

Copper canister with cast inner component. Amendment to project on Alternative Systems Study (PASS), SKB TR 93-04

Lars Werme, Joachim Eriksson Swedish Nuclear Fuel and Waste Management Co, Stockholm, Sweden March 1995

TR 95-03

Prestudy of final disposal of long-lived low and intermediate level waste

Marie Wiborgh (ed.) Kemakta Konsult AB, Stockholm, Sweden January 1995

TR 95-04

Spent nuclear fuel corrosion: The application of ICP-MS to direct actinide analysis

R S Forsyth¹, U-B Eklund² ¹ Caledon-Consult AB, Nyköping, Sweden ² Studsvik Nuclear AB, Nyköping, Sweden March 1995

TR 95-06

Palaeohydrological implications in the Baltic area and its relation to the groundwater at Äspö, south-eastern Sweden – A literature study

Bill Wallin Geokema AB, Lidingö, Sweden March, 1995

TR 95-07

Äspö Hard Rock Laboratory Annual Report 1994 SKB

April 1995

TR 95-08

Feasibility study for siting of a deep repository within the Storuman municipality

Swedish Nuclear Fuel and Waste Management Co., Stockholm January 1995

TR 95-09

A thermodynamic data base for Tc to calculate equilibrium solubilities at temperatures up to 300°C

Ignasi Puigdomènech¹, Jordi Bruno² ¹ Studsvik AB, Nyköping, Sweden

² Intera Information Technologies SL, Cerdanyola, Spain April 1995

TR 95-10

Investigations of subterranean microorganisms. Their importance for performance assessment of radioactive waste disposal

Karsten Pedersen¹, Fred Karlsson²

- ¹ Göteborg University, General and Marine Microbiology, The Lundberg Institute, Göteborg, Sweden
- ² Swedish Nuclear Fuel and Waste Management Co., Stockholm, Sweden June 1995

TR 95-11

Solute transport in fractured media – The important mechanisms for performance assessment

Luis Moreno, Björn Gylling, Ivars Neretnieks Department of Chemical Engineering and Technology, Royal Institute of Technology, Stockholm, Sweden June 1995

TR 95-12

Literature survey of matrix diffusion theory and of experiments and data including natural analogues

Yvonne Ohlsson, Ivars Neretnieks Department of Chemical Engineering and Technology, Royal Institute of Technology, Stockholm, Sweden August 1995

TR 95-13

Interactions of trace elements with fracture filling minerals from the Äspö Hard Rock Laboratory

Ove Landström¹, Eva-Lena Tullborg² ¹ Studsvik Eco & Safety AB ² Terralogica AB June 1995

TR 95-14

Consequences of using crushed crystalline rock as ballast in KBS-3 tunnels instead of rounded quartz particles

Roland Pusch Clay Technology AB February 1995

TR 95-15

Estimation of effective block conductivities based on discrete network analyses using data from the Äspö site

Paul R La Pointe¹, Peter Wallmann¹, Sven Follin² ¹ Golder Associates Inc., Seattle, WA, USA ² Golder Associates AB, Lund, Sweden September 1995

TR 95-16

Temperature conditions in the SKB study sites

Kaj Ahlbom¹, Olle Olsson¹, Stefan Sehlstedt² ¹ Conterra AB ² MRM Konsult AB June 1995

TR 95-17

Measurements of colloid concentrations in the fracture zone, Äspö Hard Rock Laboratory, Sweden

Anna Ledin, Anders Düker, Stefan Karlsson, Bert Allard

Department of Water and Environmental Studies, Linköping University, Linköping, Sweden June 1995

TR 95-18

Thermal evidence of caledonide foreland, molasse sedimentation in Fennoscandia

Eva-Lena Tullborg¹, Sven Åke Larsson¹, Lennart Björklund¹, Lennart Samuelsson², Jimmy Stigh¹ ¹ Department of Geology, Earth Sciences Centre, Göteborg University, Göteborg, Sweden ² Geological Survey of Sweden, Earth Sciences Centre, Göteborg, Sweden

November 1995

TR 95-19

Compaction of bentonite blocks. Development of technique for industrial production of blocks which are manageable by man

Lars-Erik Johannesson, Lennart Börgesson, Torbjörn Sandén Clay Technology AB, Lund, Sweden April 1995

TR 95-20

Modelling of the physical behaviour of water saturated clay barriers. Laboratory tests, material models and finite element application

Lennart Börgesson¹, Lars-Erik Johannesson¹, Torbjörn Sandén¹, Jan Hernelind² ¹ Clay Technology AB, Lund, Sweden ² FEM-Tech AB, Västerås, Sweden September 1995

TR 95-21

Conceptual model for concrete long time degradation in a deep nuclear waste repository

Björn Lagerblad, Jan Trägårdh Swedish Cement and Concrete Research Institute February 1994

TR 95-22

The use of interaction matrices for identification, structuring and ranking of FEPs in a repository system. Application on the far-field of a deep geological repository for spent fuel

Kristina Skagius¹, Anders Ström², Marie Wiborgh¹ ¹ Kemakta, Stockholm, Sweden

² Swedish Nuclear Fuel and Waste Management Co, Stockholm, Sweden November 1995

TR 95-23

Spent nuclear fuel. A review of properties of possible relevance to corrosion processes

Roy Forsyth Caledon Consult AB April 1995